Q3 false 2025 09/30 0000046765 0.005 http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2025#AccruedLiabilitiesCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2025#AccruedLiabilitiesCurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2025#OtherLiabilitiesNoncurrent http://fasb.org/us-gaap/2025#OtherLiabilitiesNoncurrent P1Y 3 12 0.005

NOTE 17 SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

xbrli:shares iso4217:USD iso4217:USD xbrli:shares hp:facility hp:segment hp:executive_officer xbrli:pure hp:agreement hp:rig utr:sqft hp:renewal_options iso4217:OMR hp:extension 0000046765 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 2025-07-31 0000046765 2025-06-30 0000046765 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-10-01 2024-12-31 0000046765 2024-10-01 2024-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-10-01 2024-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-10-01 2024-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-10-01 2024-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2024-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2024-12-31 0000046765 2024-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0000046765 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2025-03-31 0000046765 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2023-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-09-30 0000046765 2023-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-10-01 2023-12-31 0000046765 2023-10-01 2023-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-10-01 2023-12-31 0000046765 hp:O2024Q1DividendsMember 2023-10-01 2023-12-31 0000046765 hp:S2024Q1DividendsMember 2023-10-01 2023-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-10-01 2023-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-10-01 2023-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2023-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2023-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-12-31 0000046765 2023-12-31 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0000046765 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0000046765 hp:O2024Q2DividendsMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0000046765 hp:S2024Q2DividendsMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2024-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-03-31 0000046765 2024-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:O2024Q3DividendsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:S2024Q3DividendsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-06-30 0000046765 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember 2025-01-16 2025-01-16 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagAcquisitionMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:TamboranResourcesLimitedMember 2022-10-01 2022-10-31 0000046765 us-gaap:InvesteeMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:InvesteeMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:InvesteeMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:InvesteeMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:InvesteeMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:InvesteeMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntangibleAssetsAmortizationPeriodMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntangibleAssetsAmortizationPeriodMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:GeographicDistributionForeignMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:GeographicDistributionForeignMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:GeographicDistributionForeignMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:GeographicDistributionForeignMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MiddleEastMember us-gaap:GeographicDistributionForeignMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MiddleEastMember us-gaap:GeographicDistributionForeignMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MiddleEastMember us-gaap:GeographicDistributionForeignMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MiddleEastMember us-gaap:GeographicDistributionForeignMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:SA us-gaap:GeographicDistributionForeignMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:SA us-gaap:GeographicDistributionForeignMember us-gaap:GeographicConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 2022-10-01 2022-10-31 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember 2025-01-16 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember 2025-05-01 2025-05-31 0000046765 hp:NotesMember us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2025-01-17 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2025-01-16 2025-01-16 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2025-01-16 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember us-gaap:TradeNamesMember 2025-01-16 2025-01-16 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember us-gaap:TradeNamesMember 2025-01-16 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember 2025-01-16 2025-01-16 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember 2025-01-16 0000046765 us-gaap:InProcessResearchAndDevelopmentMember hp:KCADeutagMember 2025-01-16 2025-01-16 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:KCADeutagMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2024KCADeutagOmanFacilityMember hp:KCADeutagMember 2025-01-16 2025-01-16 0000046765 2025-01-16 2025-01-16 0000046765 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:PublicUtilitiesInventoryTubularGoodsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:PublicUtilitiesInventoryTubularGoodsMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:RealEstateInvestmentMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:RealEstateInvestmentMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:RealEstateInvestmentMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:RealEstateInvestmentMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:PropertyPlantAndEquipmentOtherTypesMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:PropertyPlantAndEquipmentOtherTypesMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:PropertyPlantAndEquipmentOtherTypesMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:PropertyPlantAndEquipmentOtherTypesMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 2022-11-01 2022-11-30 0000046765 us-gaap:DisposalGroupDisposedOfBySaleNotDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:LandAndBuildingMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:LandAndBuildingMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:EquipmentMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:EquipmentMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:TulsaIndustrialFacilityLeaseMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:KeneraReportingUnitMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:HPTechnologiesMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:OffshoresSolutionsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntellectualPropertyMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntellectualPropertyMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:TradeNamesMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:TradeNamesMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:InProcessResearchAndDevelopmentMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12027Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12027Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12029Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12029Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueSeptember292031Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueSeptember292031Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12034Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12034Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:UnsecuredDebtMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:UnsecuredDebtMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredTermLoanDueJanuary152027Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredTermLoanDueJanuary152027Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:SecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember312033Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:SecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember312033Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:SecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember312034Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:SecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember312034Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:SeniorNotesDue2027Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-09-17 0000046765 hp:SeniorNotesDue2027Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-09-17 2024-09-17 0000046765 hp:SeniorNotesDue2029Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-09-17 0000046765 hp:SeniorNotesDue2029Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-09-17 2024-09-17 0000046765 hp:SeniorNotesDue2034Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-09-17 0000046765 hp:SeniorNotesDue2034Member us-gaap:SeniorNotesMember 2024-09-17 2024-09-17 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueSeptember292031Member 2021-09-29 0000046765 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember 2024-08-14 0000046765 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2025-07-01 2025-07-31 0000046765 us-gaap:SecuredDebtMember us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember 2025-07-31 0000046765 hp:TermLoanCreditFacilityMember hp:AdjustedSecuredOvernightFinancingRateSOFRMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:TermLoanCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:FederalFundsEffectiveSwapRateMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:TermLoanCreditFacilityMember hp:OneMonthAdjustedSecuredOvernightFinancingRateSOFRMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSOFRApplicableMarginRateMember hp:TermLoanCreditFacilityMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSOFRApplicableMarginRateMember hp:TermLoanCreditFacilityMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:AdjustedBaseRateApplicableMarginRateMember hp:TermLoanCreditFacilityMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:AdjustedBaseRateApplicableMarginRateMember hp:TermLoanCreditFacilityMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:TermLoanCreditFacilityMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:TermLoanCreditFacilityMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:TermLoanCreditFacilityMember us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:TermLoanCreditFacilityMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:TermLoanCreditFacilityMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:BridgeLoanMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 2023-10-01 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:BridgeLoanMember 2023-10-01 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:BridgeLoanMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2024OmanFacilityMember 2024-04-25 0000046765 hp:A2024OmanFacilityMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2024OmanFacilityMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2024OmanFacilityMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2024OmanFacilityMember 2025-02-09 2025-02-09 0000046765 hp:A2024OmanFacilityMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2023OmanFacilityMember us-gaap:ShortTermDebtMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2023OmanFacilityMember 2023-06-19 0000046765 hp:A2023OmanFacilityMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2023OmanFacilityMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2023OmanFacilityMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember 2024-08-14 0000046765 2024-08-14 0000046765 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember us-gaap:FederalFundsEffectiveSwapRateMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:OneMonthSecuredOvernightFinancingRateSOFROvernightIndexSwapRateMember hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 us-gaap:BaseRateMember hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 us-gaap:BaseRateMember hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember srt:MinimumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-08-14 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember us-gaap:SecuredOvernightFinancingRateSofrMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember srt:MaximumMember 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember 2024-08-14 0000046765 hp:A2018CreditFacilityMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredStandaloneLineOfCreditFacilityMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:LetterOfCreditMember hp:BilateralLineOfCreditWithBankOneMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:LetterOfCreditMember hp:BilateralLineOfCreditWithBankThreeMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedNetUnrealizedInvestmentGainLossMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 2025-07-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 2026-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 2027-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 2025-01-16 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:TamboranResourcesLimitedMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:TamboranResourcesLimitedMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:TamboranResourcesLimitedMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:TamboranResourcesLimitedMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:OtherInvestmentMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:OtherInvestmentMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:OtherInvestmentMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:OtherInvestmentMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:GalileoTechnologiesMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:GalileoTechnologiesMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:GalileoTechnologiesMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:GalileoTechnologiesMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:GeothermalInvestmentsMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:GeothermalInvestmentsMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:GeothermalInvestmentsMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:GeothermalInvestmentsMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:GeothermalInvestmentsMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:USGovernmentCorporationsAndAgenciesSecuritiesMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:USGovernmentCorporationsAndAgenciesSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:USGovernmentCorporationsAndAgenciesSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:USGovernmentCorporationsAndAgenciesSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:InvestmentInADNOCDrillingMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:InvestmentInADNOCDrillingMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:InvestmentInADNOCDrillingMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:InvestmentInADNOCDrillingMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:TamboranResourcesLimitedMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:TamboranResourcesLimitedMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:TamboranResourcesLimitedMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:TamboranResourcesLimitedMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:OtherInvestmentMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:OtherInvestmentMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:OtherInvestmentMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:OtherInvestmentMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:GalileoTechnologiesMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:GalileoTechnologiesMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:GalileoTechnologiesMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:GalileoTechnologiesMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:GeothermalInvestmentsMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:GeothermalInvestmentsMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:GeothermalInvestmentsMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:GeothermalInvestmentsMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsRecurringMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:GeothermalInvestmentsMember us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:FairValueMeasurementsNonrecurringMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:ADNOCDrillingMember 2021-09-01 2021-09-30 0000046765 hp:ADNOCDrillingMember 2021-09-30 0000046765 hp:ADNOCDrillingMember hp:ADNOCDrillingMember 2021-09-30 0000046765 2024-09-01 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:ADNOCDrillingMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:TamboranResourcesLimitedMember hp:TamboranResourcesLimitedMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:GalileoTechnologiesMember 2022-04-01 2022-04-30 0000046765 hp:GalileoTechnologiesMember us-gaap:ConvertibleDebtMember 2022-04-30 0000046765 us-gaap:DebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MeasurementInputDiscountRateMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MeasurementInputRiskFreeInterestRateMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MeasurementInputPriceVolatilityMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MeasurementInputDiscountRateMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MeasurementInputRiskFreeInterestRateMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MeasurementInputPriceVolatilityMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:DebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:DebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-03-31 0000046765 us-gaap:DebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:DebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2023-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:DebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:DebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:DebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:DebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:DebtSecuritiesMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:EquitySecuritiesWithoutReadilyDeterminableFairValueMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-03-31 0000046765 hp:EquitySecuritiesWithoutReadilyDeterminableFairValueMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-03-31 0000046765 hp:EquitySecuritiesWithoutReadilyDeterminableFairValueMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:EquitySecuritiesWithoutReadilyDeterminableFairValueMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2023-09-30 0000046765 hp:EquitySecuritiesWithoutReadilyDeterminableFairValueMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:EquitySecuritiesWithoutReadilyDeterminableFairValueMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:EquitySecuritiesWithoutReadilyDeterminableFairValueMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:EquitySecuritiesWithoutReadilyDeterminableFairValueMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:EquitySecuritiesWithoutReadilyDeterminableFairValueMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:EquitySecuritiesWithoutReadilyDeterminableFairValueMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12027Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12027Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12027Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12029Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12029Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12029Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueSeptember292031Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueSeptember292031Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueSeptember292031Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12034Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12034Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12034Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredTermLoanDueJanuary152027Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredTermLoanDueJanuary152027Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredTermLoanDueJanuary152027Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2023OmanFacilityMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2023OmanFacilityMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2023OmanFacilityMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2024OmanFacilityMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2024OmanFacilityMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:A2024OmanFacilityMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12027Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12027Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12027Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12029Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12029Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12029Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueSeptember292031Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueSeptember292031Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueSeptember292031Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12034Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12034Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:UnsecuredSeniorNotesDueDecember12034Member us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel3Member 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:ForeignPlanMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:ForeignPlanMember us-gaap:AccruedLiabilitiesMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:ForeignPlanMember hp:RetirementBenefitObligationMember 2025-01-16 0000046765 country:US 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:US 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:ForeignPlanMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:US 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:US 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:ForeignPlanMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MaterialReconcilingItemsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MaterialReconcilingItemsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MaterialReconcilingItemsMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:MaterialReconcilingItemsMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:NorthAmericaSolutionsMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:InternationalSolutionsReportingUnitMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember hp:OffshoreSolutionsMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:AllOtherSegmentsMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2024-09-30 0000046765 country:US 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:US 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:US 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:US 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:SA 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:SA 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:SA 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:SA 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:NO 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:NO 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:NO 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:NO 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:AR 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:AR 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:AR 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:AR 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:OM 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:OM 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:OM 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:OM 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:AZ 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:AZ 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:AZ 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:AZ 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:DE 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:DE 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:DE 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:DE 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:BH 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:BH 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:BH 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:BH 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:CO 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:CO 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:CO 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:CO 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:KW 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:KW 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:KW 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:KW 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:OtherForeignMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:OtherForeignMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 hp:OtherForeignMember 2024-10-01 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:OtherForeignMember 2023-10-01 2024-06-30 0000046765 country:US 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:US 2024-09-30 0000046765 country:SA 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:SA 2024-09-30 0000046765 country:OM 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:OM 2024-09-30 0000046765 country:DE 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:DE 2024-09-30 0000046765 country:AR 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:AR 2024-09-30 0000046765 country:KW 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:KW 2024-09-30 0000046765 country:CO 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:CO 2024-09-30 0000046765 country:NO 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:NO 2024-09-30 0000046765 country:BH 2025-06-30 0000046765 country:BH 2024-09-30 0000046765 hp:OtherForeignMember 2025-06-30 0000046765 hp:OtherForeignMember 2024-09-30
Table of Contents
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
FORM 10-Q

☒ | QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2025
OR

☐ | TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to
Commission file number 1-4221
HELMERICH & PAYNE, INC.
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware | 73-0679879
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) | (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

222 North Detroit Avenue, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74120
(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)
(918) 742-5531
(Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)
N/A
(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class | Trading symbol(s) | Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock ($0.10 par value) | HP | New York Stock Exchange

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes ☒ No ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes ☒ No ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non‑accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company,” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b‑2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer | ☒ | Accelerated filer | ☐
Non-accelerated filer | ☐ | Smaller reporting company | ☐
|  | Emerging growth company | ☐

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b‑2 of the Exchange Act). Yes ☐ No ☒

CLASS |  | OUTSTANDING AT JULY 31, 2025
Common Stock, $0.10 par value |  | 99,439,833

Table of Contents

HELMERICH & PAYNE, INC. |
INDEX TO FORM 10‑Q
PART I |  | 3
Item 1. | Financial Statements | 3
| Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024 | 3
| Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Nine Months Ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 | 4
| Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the Three and Nine Months Ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 | 5
| Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Shareholders’ Equity for the Three and Nine Months Ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 | 6
| Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Nine Months Ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 | 8
| Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements | 9
Item 2. | Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 40
Item 3. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk | 59
Item 4. | Controls and Procedures | 60
PART II. |  | 60
Item 1. | Legal Proceedings | 60
Item 1A. | Risk Factors | 60
Item 5. | Other Information | 60
Item 6. | Exhibits | 61
SIGNATURES | 62

Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 2

Table of Contents

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

HELMERICH & PAYNE, INC. |  |  |
UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS
| June 30, |  | September 30,
(in thousands except share data) | 2025 |  | 2024
ASSETS |  |  |
Current Assets: |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 166,074 |  |  | $ | 217,341 |
Restricted cash | 59,412 |  |  | 68,902 |
Short-term investments | 21,325 |  |  | 292,919 |
Accounts receivable, net of allowance of $16,803 and $2,977, respectively | 782,625 |  |  | 418,604 |
Inventories of materials and supplies, net | 329,985 |  |  | 117,884 |
Prepaid expenses and other, net | 116,853 |  |  | 76,419 |
Assets held-for-sale | 14,238 |  |  | — |
Total current assets | 1,490,512 |  |  | 1,192,069 |
Investments, net | 102,448 |  |  | 100,567 |
Property, plant and equipment, net | 4,408,156 |  |  | 3,016,277 |
Other Noncurrent Assets: |  |  |
Goodwill | 166,559 |  |  | 45,653 |
Intangible assets, net | 493,795 |  |  | 54,147 |
Operating lease right-of-use assets | 120,213 |  |  | 67,076 |
Restricted cash | 1,640 |  |  | 1,242,417 |
Other assets, net | 78,680 |  |  | 63,692 |
Total other noncurrent assets | 860,887 |  |  | 1,472,985 |
Total assets | $ | 6,862,003 |  |  | $ | 5,781,898 |
LIABILITIES & SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY |  |  |
Current Liabilities: |  |  |
Accounts payable | $ | 240,864 |  |  | $ | 135,084 |
Dividends payable | 25,204 |  |  | 25,024 |
Accrued liabilities | 536,842 |  |  | 286,841 |
Current portion of long-term debt, net | 6,859 |  |  | — |
Total current liabilities | 809,769 |  |  | 446,949 |
Noncurrent Liabilities: |  |  |
Long-term debt, net | 2,184,836 |  |  | 1,782,182 |
Deferred income taxes | 614,633 |  |  | 495,481 |
Retirement benefit obligations | 119,603 |  |  | 6,524 |
Other | 266,435 |  |  | 133,610 |
Total noncurrent liabilities | 3,185,507 |  |  | 2,417,797 |
Commitments and Contingencies (Note 14) |  |  |
Shareholders' Equity: |  |  |
Common stock, $0.10 par value, 160,000,000 shares authorized, 112,222,865 shares issued as of June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024, and 99,434,289 and 98,755,412 shares outstanding as of June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024, respectively | 11,222 |  |  | 11,222 |
Preferred stock, no par value, 1,000,000 shares authorized, no shares issued | — |  |  | — |
Additional paid-in capital | 505,657 |  |  | 518,083 |
Retained earnings | 2,701,649 |  |  | 2,883,590 |
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) | 9,501 |  |  | (6,350) |
Treasury stock, at cost,12,788,576 shares and 13,467,453 shares as of June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024, respectively | (464,069) |  |  | (489,393) |
Non-controlling interest | 102,767 |  |  | — |
Total shareholders’ equity | 2,866,727 |  |  | 2,917,152 |
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity | $ | 6,862,003 |  |  | $ | 5,781,898 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 3

Table of Contents

HELMERICH & PAYNE, INC. |  |  |  |  |  |  |
UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS
| Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Nine Months Ended June 30,
(in thousands, except per share amounts) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
OPERATING REVENUES |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Drilling services | $ | 1,037,876 |  |  | $ | 695,139 |  |  | $ | 2,724,883 |  |  | $ | 2,054,835 |
Other | 3,048 |  |  | 2,585 |  |  | 9,382 |  |  | 7,979 |
| 1,040,924 |  |  | 697,724 |  |  | 2,734,265 |  |  | 2,062,814 |
OPERATING COSTS AND EXPENSES |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Drilling services operating expenses, excluding depreciation and amortization | 704,224 |  |  | 414,880 |  |  | 1,816,797 |  |  | 1,217,664 |
Other operating expenses | 31,059 |  |  | 1,144 |  |  | 35,700 |  |  | 3,307 |
Depreciation and amortization | 179,491 |  |  | 97,816 |  |  | 436,228 |  |  | 296,352 |
Research and development | 7,777 |  |  | 10,555 |  |  | 26,558 |  |  | 32,105 |
Selling, general and administrative | 65,506 |  |  | 60,194 |  |  | 209,407 |  |  | 177,963 |
Acquisition transaction costs | 8,623 |  |  | 6,680 |  |  | 49,025 |  |  | 7,530 |
Asset impairment charges | 173,258 |  |  | — |  |  | 175,102 |  |  | — |
Restructuring charges | 4,681 |  |  | — |  |  | 4,681 |  |  | — |
Gain on reimbursement of drilling equipment | (6,773) |  |  | (9,732) |  |  | (26,149) |  |  | (24,687) |
Other loss on sale of assets | 1,347 |  |  | 2,730 |  |  | 2,136 |  |  | 2,718 |
| 1,169,193 |  |  | 584,267 |  |  | 2,729,485 |  |  | 1,712,952 |
OPERATING INCOME (LOSS) | (128,269) |  |  | 113,457 |  |  | 4,780 |  |  | 349,862 |
Other income (expense) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Interest and dividend income | 2,856 |  |  | 11,888 |  |  | 31,854 |  |  | 29,189 |
Interest expense | (29,200) |  |  | (4,336) |  |  | (79,836) |  |  | (12,969) |
Gain (loss) on investment securities | (337) |  |  | 389 |  |  | 14,084 |  |  | 102 |
Foreign currency exchange loss | (9,216) |  |  | (2,144) |  |  | (16,137) |  |  | (4,509) |
Other | 31,258 |  |  | 3,134 |  |  | 33,214 |  |  | 2,991 |
| (4,639) |  |  | 8,931 |  |  | (16,821) |  |  | 14,804 |
Income (loss) before income taxes | (132,908) |  |  | 122,388 |  |  | (12,041) |  |  | 364,666 |
Income tax expense | 28,991 |  |  | 33,703 |  |  | 92,100 |  |  | 95,977 |
NET INCOME (LOSS) | (161,899) |  |  | 88,685 |  |  | (104,141) |  |  | 268,689 |
Net income attributable to non-controlling interest | 859 |  |  | — |  |  | 2,191 |  |  | — |
NET INCOME (LOSS) ATTRIBUTABLE TO HELMERICH & PAYNE, INC. | $ | (162,758) |  |  | $ | 88,685 |  |  | $ | (106,332) |  |  | $ | 268,689 |
Earnings (loss) per share attributable to Helmerich & Payne, Inc.: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Basic | $ | (1.64) |  |  | $ | 0.89 |  |  | $ | (1.08) |  |  | $ | 2.68 |
Diluted | $ | (1.64) |  |  | $ | 0.88 |  |  | $ | (1.08) |  |  | $ | 2.67 |
Weighted average shares outstanding: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Basic | 99,422 |  |  | 98,752 |  |  | 99,214 |  |  | 98,891 |
Diluted | 99,422 |  |  | 99,007 |  |  | 99,214 |  |  | 99,116 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 4

Table of Contents

HELMERICH & PAYNE, INC. |  |  |  |  |  |  |
UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)
| Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Nine Months Ended June 30,
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Net income (loss) | $ | (161,899) |  |  | $ | 88,685 |  |  | $ | (104,141) |  |  | $ | 268,689 |
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of income taxes: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net change related to employee benefit plans | 53 |  |  | 134 |  |  | 160 |  |  | 402 |
Unrealized gain (loss) on available-for-sale debt securities | (92) |  |  | (920) |  |  | 808 |  |  | (920) |
Currency translation adjustment | 8,476 |  |  | — |  |  | 14,883 |  |  | — |
Other comprehensive income (loss) | 8,437 |  |  | (786) |  |  | 15,851 |  |  | (518) |
Comprehensive income (loss) | $ | (153,462) |  |  | $ | 87,899 |  |  | $ | (88,290) |  |  | $ | 268,171 |
Comprehensive income attributable to non-controlling interest | 859 |  |  | — |  |  | 2,191 |  |  | — |
Comprehensive income (loss) attributable to Helmerich & Payne, Inc. | $ | (154,321) |  |  | $ | 87,899 |  |  | $ | (90,481) |  |  | $ | 268,171 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 5

Table of Contents

HELMERICH & PAYNE, INC.
UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY
| Three and Nine Months Ended June 30, 2025
| Common Stock |  | Additional Paid-In Capital |  | Retained Earnings |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) |  | Treasury Stock |  | Non-controlling Interest |  |
(in thousands, except per share amounts) | Shares |  | Amount |  |  |  |  | Shares |  | Amount |  |  | Total
Balance at September 30, 2024 | 112,222 |  |  | $ | 11,222 |  |  | $ | 518,083 |  |  | $ | 2,883,590 |  |  | $ | (6,350) |  |  | 13,467 |  |  | $ | (489,393) |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 2,917,152 |
Comprehensive income: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 54,772 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 54,772 |
Other comprehensive income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 363 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 363 |
Dividends declared | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (25,151) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (25,151) |
Vesting of restricted stock awards, net of shares withheld for employee taxes | — |  |  | — |  |  | (23,125) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (431) |  |  | 16,212 |  |  | — |  |  | (6,913) |
Stock-based compensation | — |  |  | — |  |  | 6,851 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 6,851 |
Other | — |  |  | — |  |  | (293) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (293) |
Balance at December 31, 2024 | 112,222 |  |  | $ | 11,222 |  |  | $ | 501,516 |  |  | $ | 2,913,211 |  |  | $ | (5,987) |  |  | 13,036 |  |  | $ | (473,181) |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 2,946,781 |
Comprehensive income: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1,654 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1,332 |  |  | 2,986 |
Other comprehensive income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 7,051 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 7,051 |
Estimated preliminary fair value of non-controlling interests acquired | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 116,061 |  |  | 116,061 |
Dividends declared | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (25,257) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (104) |  |  | (25,361) |
Vesting of restricted stock awards, net of shares withheld for employee taxes | — |  |  | — |  |  | (11,974) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (228) |  |  | 8,280 |  |  | — |  |  | (3,694) |
Stock-based compensation | — |  |  | — |  |  | 8,098 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 8,098 |
Other | — |  |  | — |  |  | 341 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 341 |
Balance at March 31, 2025 | 112,222 |  |  | $ | 11,222 |  |  | $ | 497,981 |  |  | $ | 2,889,608 |  |  | $ | 1,064 |  |  | 12,808 |  |  | $ | (464,901) |  |  | $ | 117,289 |  |  | $ | 3,052,263 |
Comprehensive income (loss): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income (loss) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (162,758) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 859 |  |  | (161,899) |
Other comprehensive income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 8,437 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 8,437 |
Dividends declared | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (25,201) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (25,201) |
Distributions to non-controlling interests | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (15,381) |  |  | (15,381) |
Vesting of restricted stock awards, net of shares withheld for employee taxes | — |  |  | — |  |  | (982) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (19) |  |  | 832 |  |  | — |  |  | (150) |
Stock-based compensation | — |  |  | — |  |  | 7,888 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 7,888 |
Other | — |  |  | — |  |  | 770 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 770 |
Balance at June 30, 2025 | 112,222 |  |  | $ | 11,222 |  |  | $ | 505,657 |  |  | $ | 2,701,649 |  |  | $ | 9,501 |  |  | 12,789 |  |  | $ | (464,069) |  |  | $ | 102,767 |  |  | $ | 2,866,727 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 6

Table of Contents

| Three and Nine Months Ended June 30, 2024
| Common Stock |  | Additional Paid-In Capital |  | Retained Earnings |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) |  | Treasury Stock |  |
(in thousands, except per share amounts) | Shares |  | Amount |  |  |  |  | Shares |  | Amount |  | Total
Balance at September 30, 2023 | 112,222 |  |  | $ | 11,222 |  |  | $ | 525,369 |  |  | $ | 2,707,715 |  |  | $ | (7,981) |  |  | 12,796 |  |  | $ | (464,382) |  |  | $ | 2,771,943 |
Comprehensive income: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 95,173 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 95,173 |
Other comprehensive income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 134 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 134 |
Dividends declared ($0.25 base per share, $0.34 supplemental per share) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (59,094) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (59,094) |
Vesting of restricted stock awards, net of shares withheld for employee taxes | — |  |  | — |  |  | (26,661) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (495) |  |  | 17,841 |  |  | (8,820) |
Stock-based compensation | — |  |  | — |  |  | 7,672 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 7,672 |
Share repurchases | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1,298 |  |  | (47,654) |  |  | (47,654) |
Other | — |  |  | — |  |  | 292 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 292 |
Balance at December 31, 2023 | 112,222 |  |  | $ | 11,222 |  |  | $ | 506,672 |  |  | $ | 2,743,794 |  |  | $ | (7,847) |  |  | 13,599 |  |  | $ | (494,195) |  |  | $ | 2,759,646 |
Comprehensive income: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 84,831 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 84,831 |
Other comprehensive income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 134 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 134 |
Dividends declared ($0.25 base per share, $0.17 supplemental per share) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (42,130) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (42,130) |
Vesting of restricted stock awards, net of shares withheld for employee taxes | — |  |  | — |  |  | (12,012) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (230) |  |  | 8,656 |  |  | (3,356) |
Stock-based compensation | — |  |  | — |  |  | 8,429 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 8,429 |
Share repurchases | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 102 |  |  | (3,977) |  |  | (3,977) |
Other | — |  |  | — |  |  | (503) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (503) |
Balance at March 31, 2024 | 112,222 |  |  | $ | 11,222 |  |  | $ | 502,586 |  |  | $ | 2,786,495 |  |  | $ | (7,713) |  |  | 13,471 |  |  | $ | (489,516) |  |  | $ | 2,803,074 |
Comprehensive income (loss): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 88,685 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 88,685 |
Other comprehensive loss | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (786) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (786) |
Dividends declared ($0.25 base per share, $0.17 supplemental per share) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (42,044) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (42,044) |
Vesting of restricted stock awards, net of shares withheld for employee taxes | — |  |  | — |  |  | (123) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (4) |  |  | 123 |  |  | — |
Stock-based compensation | — |  |  | — |  |  | 7,676 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 7,676 |
Other | — |  |  | — |  |  | 240 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 240 |
Balance at June 30, 2024 | 112,222 |  |  | $ | 11,222 |  |  | $ | 510,379 |  |  | $ | 2,833,136 |  |  | $ | (8,499) |  |  | 13,467 |  |  | $ | (489,393) |  |  | $ | 2,856,845 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 7

Table of Contents

HELMERICH & PAYNE, INC. |  |  |
UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS
| Nine Months Ended June 30,
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |
Net income (loss) | $ | (104,141) |  |  | $ | 268,689 |
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by operating activities: |  |  |
Depreciation and amortization | 436,228 |  |  | 296,352 |
Asset impairment charges | 175,102 |  |  | — |
Amortization of debt discount and debt issuance costs | 4,799 |  |  | 445 |
Stock-based compensation | 22,837 |  |  | 23,777 |
Gain on investment securities | (14,084) |  |  | (102) |
Gain on reimbursement of drilling equipment | (26,149) |  |  | (24,687) |
Other loss on sale of assets | 2,136 |  |  | 2,718 |
Deferred income tax benefit | (64,649) |  |  | (23,634) |
Other | 5,832 |  |  | 2,353 |
Change in assets and liabilities |  |  |
Accounts receivable | 2,299 |  |  | (6,936) |
Inventories of materials and supplies | (17,538) |  |  | (20,595) |
Prepaid expenses and other | (56,792) |  |  | (4,042) |
Other noncurrent assets | (14,610) |  |  | (20,165) |
Accounts payable | (1,108) |  |  | 21,959 |
Accrued liabilities | (72,884) |  |  | 7,744 |
Other noncurrent liabilities | 58,722 |  |  | (7,969) |
Net cash provided by operating activities | 336,000 |  |  | 515,907 |
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |
Capital expenditures | (362,232) |  |  | (389,095) |
Purchase of short-term investments | (111,678) |  |  | (148,451) |
Purchase of long-term investments | (2,055) |  |  | (9,167) |
Payment for acquisition of business, net of cash acquired | (1,838,852) |  |  | — |
Proceeds from sale of short-term investments | 373,028 |  |  | 152,034 |
Proceeds from sale of long-term investments | 31,990 |  |  | — |
Insurance proceeds from involuntary conversion | 2,366 |  |  | 5,533 |
Proceeds from asset sales | 34,923 |  |  | 35,148 |
Net cash used in investing activities | (1,872,510) |  |  | (353,998) |
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES: |  |  |
Dividends paid | (75,534) |  |  | (126,417) |
Distributions to non-controlling interests | (15,380) |  |  | — |
Proceeds from debt issuance | 400,000 |  |  | — |
Debt issuance costs | (2,629) |  |  | — |
Payments for employee taxes on net settlement of equity awards | (10,759) |  |  | (12,176) |
Payment of contingent consideration from acquisition of business | — |  |  | (6,250) |
Payments on unsecured long-term debt | (73,000) |  |  | — |
Share repurchases | — |  |  | (51,302) |
Other | (2,044) |  |  | — |
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities | 220,654 |  |  | (196,145) |
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | 14,322 |  |  | — |
Net decrease in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | (1,301,534) |  |  | (34,236) |
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash, beginning of period | 1,528,660 |  |  | 316,238 |
Cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash, end of period | $ | 227,126 |  |  | $ | 282,002 |
SUPPLEMENTAL DISCLOSURE OF CASH FLOW INFORMATION: |  |  |
Cash paid/(received) during the period: |  |  |
Interest paid | $ | 67,724 |  |  | $ | 8,150 |
Income tax paid | 164,631 |  |  | 139,594 |
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities: |  |  |
Payments for operating leases | 41,038 |  |  | 10,235 |
Non-cash operating and investing activities: |  |  |
Change in accounts payable and accrued liabilities related to purchases of property, plant and equipment | 11,943 |  |  | (9,052) |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 8

Table of Contents

HELMERICH & PAYNE, INC.
NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

NOTE 1 NATURE OF OPERATIONS

Helmerich & Payne, Inc. (“H&P,” which, together with its subsidiaries, is identified as the “Company,” “we,” “us,” or “our,” except where stated or the context requires otherwise) through its operating subsidiaries provides performance-driven drilling solutions and technologies that are intended to make hydrocarbon recovery safer and more economical for oil and gas exploration and production companies.
KCA Deutag Acquisition
On January 16, 2025 (the “Closing Date” or "Acquisition Date"), H&P completed its acquisition of the entire issued share capital (the "Acquisition") of KCA Deutag International Limited ("KCA Deutag") pursuant to the Sale and Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement"). H&P paid aggregate cash consideration of approximately $2.0 billion, which consisted of the share purchase price of $0.9 billion and $1.1 billion which was used to contemporaneously repay or redeem certain of KCA Deutag's existing debt, including, as applicable, the payment of all accrued and unpaid interest, premiums, and fees. The Company's results presented for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 reflect a full 273 days of legacy H&P operations and 166 days of KCA Deutag operations, as the Acquisition was completed on January 16, 2025.
KCA Deutag is a diverse global drilling company. The company derives a significant portion of its revenues and cash flow from its land operations and has a substantial land drilling presence in the Middle East with additional operations in South America, Europe, and Nothern Africa. In addition to its land operations, the company has asset-light offshore management contract operations in the North Sea, Angola, Azerbaijan and Canada. Management contract operations provide services to customer platforms where the customer owns the drilling rig. KCA Deutag’s Kenera business unit comprises manufacturing and engineering operations, including Bentec, with three facilities serving the energy industry.
For additional information regarding the completion of the Acquisition, refer to Note 3—Business Combination.
Segments of the Business
During the second quarter of fiscal year 2025, the naming convention for one of our reportable segments changed from Offshore Gulf of Mexico to Offshore Solutions. Beginning on the Closing Date, Offshore Solutions now includes the results from the acquired KCA Deutag offshore management contract operations. Similarly, our International Solutions segment now includes the results from the acquired KCA Deutag land operations. Operating results related to KCA Deutag's Kenera business unit are included in "Other" along with results from our real estate operations and our wholly-owned captive insurance companies. Our North America Solutions operating segment remains unchanged. Refer to Note 15—Business Segments and Geographic Information for further details on our reportable segments.
Our North America Solutions operations are primarily located in Texas, but also traditionally operate in other states, depending on demand. Our International Solutions operations are conducted in major international oil and gas markets, primarily in the Middle East and Latin America. Our Offshore Solutions operations is comprised of asset-light offshore management contracts and contracted rig platforms located in U.S. federal waters, the North Sea, Norwegian Sea, Caspian Sea and other international waters.

NOTE 2 SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES, RELATED RISKS AND UNCERTAINTIES

Interim Financial Information
The accompanying Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (“U.S. GAAP”) and applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the “SEC”) pertaining to interim financial information. Accordingly, these interim financial statements do not include all information or footnote disclosures required by U.S. GAAP for complete financial statements and, therefore, should be read in conjunction with the Consolidated Financial Statements and notes thereto in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K and other current filings with the SEC. In the opinion of management, all adjustments, consisting of those of a normal recurring nature, necessary to present fairly the results of the periods presented have been included. The results of operations for the interim periods presented may not necessarily be indicative of the results to be expected for the full year.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 9

Table of Contents
Principles of Consolidation
The Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements include the accounts of H&P and its domestic and foreign subsidiaries. Consolidation of a subsidiary begins when the Company gains control over the subsidiary and ceases when the Company loses control of the subsidiary. Specifically, income, expenses and other comprehensive income or loss of a subsidiary acquired or disposed of during the fiscal year are included in the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations and Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income from the date the Company gains control until the date when the Company ceases to control the subsidiary. The equity attributable to non-controlling interests in subsidiaries is shown separately in the accompanying Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated upon consolidation.
Cash, Cash Equivalents, and Restricted Cash
Cash and cash equivalents include cash on hand, demand deposits with banks and all highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less. Our cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments are subject to potential credit risk, and certain of our cash accounts carry balances greater than the federally insured limits.
As of June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024, restricted cash was $61.1 million and $1.3 billion, respectively. Of the total at June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024, $59.4 million and $68.9 million, respectively, represents the amount management has elected to restrict for the purpose of potential insurance claims in our wholly-owned captive insurance companies. Additionally, of the total at September 30, 2024, $1.2 billion represents net proceeds from senior notes issued in fiscal year 2024 to finance the purchase price of the Acquisition and to repay certain of KCA Deutag's outstanding indebtedness and was subsequently used during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 to fund the Acquisition. For additional information regarding the completion of the Acquisition, refer to Note 3—Business Combination. The restricted amounts are primarily invested in short-term money market securities.
Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash are reflected on the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as follows:

| June 30, |  | September 30,
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2024 |  | 2023
Current Assets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 166,074 |  |  | $ | 203,633 |  |  | $ | 217,341 |  |  | $ | 257,174 |
Restricted cash | 59,412 |  |  | 78,369 |  |  | 68,902 |  |  | 59,064 |
Other Noncurrent Assets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Restricted cash | 1,640 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,242,417 |  |  | — |
Total cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash | $ | 227,126 |  |  | $ | 282,002 |  |  | $ | 1,528,660 |  |  | $ | 316,238 |

Related Party Transactions
In October 2022, we made a $14.1 million equity investment, representing 106.0 million common shares in Tamboran Resources Limited ("Tamboran Resources"). In December 2023, all shares of Tamboran Resources were transferred to Tamboran Corp. in exchange for depository interests in Tamboran Corp. Depository interests, referred to as CHESS Depository Interests, each representing beneficial interests of 1/200th of a share of Tamboran Corp. common stock, are listed on the Australian Stock Exchange under the ticker symbol "TBN." Tamboran Corp. is focused on developing a natural gas resource in Australia's Beetaloo Sub-basin.
On June 4, 2024, the Company entered into a convertible note agreement with Tamboran Corp. This note was utilized to relieve Tamboran's outstanding accounts receivable balance owed to the Company, and therefore no cash was exchanged as part of the transaction. The convertible note agreement provided that the notes converted into shares of common stock of Tamboran Corp. under certain circumstances in connection with an initial public offering in which its stock was listed on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") or NASDAQ Stock Exchange. On June 26, 2024, Tamboran Corp. completed an initial public offering of its common stock on the NYSE and its common stock is listed on the NYSE, under the ticker "TBN". As a result of this offering, the convertible note of $9.4 million was converted into 0.5 million common shares of Tamboran Corp. Additionally and separately, one of our executive officers served as a director of Tamboran Corp until his resignation in July 2025. Refer to Note 12—Fair Value Measurement of Financial Instruments for additional information related to our investment.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 10

Table of Contents
Concurrent with the October 2022 investment agreement, we entered into a fixed-term drilling services agreement with Tamboran Resources. As of June 30, 2025, we recorded $0.9 million in receivables and $4.3 million in contract liabilities on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. As of September 30, 2024, we recorded $5.0 million in receivables and $3.9 million in contract liabilities on our Consolidated Balance Sheets. We recognized $3.1 million and $11.3 million in revenue on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations during the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, respectively, related to the drilling services agreement with Tamboran Resources, compared to $2.9 million and $9.9 million for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2024, respectively. We expect to earn $30.7 million in revenue over the remaining contract term, and, as such, this amount is included within our contract backlog as of June 30, 2025.
Change in Accounting Estimate
In accordance with its policy, the Company reviews the estimated useful lives of its fixed assets and intangible assets on an ongoing basis. As a result of this review, based on events occurring during the three months ended June 30, 2025, the Company adjusted the estimated useful life of the intangible assets arising from the Acquisition. The weighted average useful life for customer relationships decreased from 15 years to 9 years. This change was effective and accounted for prospectively beginning on April 1, 2025. The effects of this change in the estimated useful life for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, was an increase in amortization expense of $7.8 million, a decrease in net income of $6.2 million, and a decrease to basic and diluted earnings per share of $0.06.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 11

Table of Contents
Recently Issued Accounting Updates
Changes to U.S. GAAP are established by the Financial Accounting Standards Board (“FASB”) in the form of Accounting Standards Updates ("ASUs") to the FASB Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC"). We consider the applicability and impact of all ASUs. ASUs not listed below were assessed and determined to be either not applicable, clarifications of ASUs listed below, immaterial, or already adopted by the Company.
The following table provides a brief description of recent accounting pronouncements and our analysis of the effects on our financial statements:

Standard | Description | Date of Adoption | Effect on the Financial Statements or Other Significant Matters
Standards that are not yet adopted as of June 30, 2025
ASU No. 2023-07, Segment Reporting (Topic 280): Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures | This ASU improves reportable segment disclosure requirements, primarily through enhanced disclosures about significant segment expenses. The amendments in this update enhance annual and interim disclosure requirements, determine significant segment expense, clarify circumstances in which an entity can disclose multiple segment measures of profit or loss, provide new segment disclosure requirements for entities with a single reportable segment, and contain other disclosure requirements. This update is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2023 and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024. | September 30, 2025 | We plan to adopt this ASU, as required, during fiscal year 2025, with the first disclosure enhancements reflected in our fiscal year 2025 Form 10-K. The adoption requires us to provide additional disclosures related to our segments, but otherwise it does not materially impact our financial statements.
ASU No. 2023-09, Income Taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures | This ASU enhances income tax disclosure requirements. Under the ASU, public business entities must annually (1) disclose specific categories in the rate reconciliation and (2) provide additional information for reconciling items that meet a quantitative threshold (if the effect of those reconciling items is equal to or greater than 5 percent of the amount computed by multiplying pretax income or loss by the applicable statutory income tax rate). Specific categories that must be included in the reconciliation for each annual reporting period are specified in the amendment. This update is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2024. Early adoption of the amendments is permitted. Upon adoption, the amendments shall be applied on a prospective basis. Retrospective application is permitted. | September 30, 2026 | We plan to adopt this ASU, as required, during fiscal year 2026, with the first disclosure enhancements reflected in our fiscal year 2026 Form 10-K. We are currently evaluating the impact this ASU will have on our disclosures.
ASU No. 2024-03, Income Statement -- Reporting Comprehensive Income -- Expense Disaggregation Disclosure (Subtopic 220-40) | This ASU enhances disclosure requirements for certain costs and expenses. The amendments in this update enhance annual and interim disclosure requirements, certain liability-related expenses, expense reimbursements related to a cost-sharing or cost-reimbursement arrangement with another entity, and the disaggregation of relevant expense captions. This update gives entities the ability to use estimates or other methods that produce a reasonable approximation of the amounts required to be disclosed. This update is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2026, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2027. Early adoption is permitted. Upon adoption, the amendments shall be applied either (1) prospectively to financial statements issued for reporting periods after the effective date of this Update or (2) retrospectively to any or all prior periods presented in the financial statements. | September 30, 2028 | We plan to adopt this ASU, as required, during fiscal year 2028 with the first disclosure enhancements reflected in our 2028 fiscal year Form 10-K. We are currently evaluating the impact the new guidance may have on our consolidated financial statements and disclosures.

Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 12

Table of Contents
Self-Insurance
We continue to use our captive insurance companies to insure the deductibles for our domestic workers’ compensation, general liability, automobile liability claims programs, and medical stop-loss program and to insure the deductibles from the Company's international casualty and property programs. Our operating subsidiaries are paying premiums to the Captives, typically on a monthly basis, for the estimated losses based on an external actuarial analysis. These premiums are currently held in a restricted cash account, resulting in a transfer of risk from our operating subsidiaries to the Captives. Direct operating costs primarily consisted of adjustments of $29.3 million and $5.3 million to accruals for estimated losses for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, and $43.5 million and $10.4 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, and rig and casualty insurance premiums of $10.1 million and $9.5 million during the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, and $31.8 million and $28.5 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. These operating costs were recorded within Drilling services operating expenses in our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations. Intercompany premium revenues recorded by the Captives during the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 amounted to $16.3 million and $14.7 million, respectively, and $50.8 million and $45.7 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, which were eliminated upon consolidation. These intercompany insurance premiums are reflected as segment operating expenses within the North America Solutions, International Solutions, and Offshore Solutions reportable operating segments and are reflected as intersegment sales within "Other." Our medical stop loss operating expenses for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 were $4.4 million and $4.1 million, respectively, and $14.8 million and $11.4 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.
Foreign Currencies
The reporting and functional currency of the parent company, H&P, is the United States Dollar ("USD"). Our foreign subsidiaries are measured using the currency of the primary economic environment in which the entity operates (the functional currency). For some of our foreign subsidiaries, functional currency is not measured in U.S. Dollars, and, instead, is equal to the local currency. On consolidation, the assets and liabilities of our non U.S. Dollar functional entities are translated at exchange rates in effect at the balance sheet date. Revenue and expenses are translated at the average exchange rates prevailing during the reporting period. Translation adjustments are recorded as a separate component of stockholders’ equity and are included in Other comprehensive income or loss on the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss).
For foreign subsidiaries where the functional currency is the USD, monetary assets and liabilities are remeasured at the exchange rate in effect at the balance sheet date, while non-monetary items are remeasured at historical exchange rates. Revenues and expenses are remeasured at the average exchange rates prevailing during the reporting period. Gains and losses resulting from remeasurement are included within Foreign currency loss on the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.
Prior to the three months ended March 31, 2025, foreign currency exchange gains and losses were presented in the operating costs and expense line items to which they relate, namely within Drilling services operating expenses, on our Consolidated Statements of Operations. To conform with the current period presentation, we reclassified amounts previously presented in separate line items within operating costs and expenses to the Foreign currency exchange loss line on our Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2024. The impact of this change was not material to any period presented.
International Drilling Risks
International drilling operations may significantly contribute to our revenues and net operating income (loss). There can be no assurance that we will be able to successfully conduct such operations, and a failure to do so may have an adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations, and cash flows. Also, the success of our international operations will be subject to numerous contingencies, some of which are beyond management’s control. These contingencies include general and regional economic conditions, geopolitical developments and tensions, war and uncertainty in oil-producing countries, fluctuations in currency exchange rates, foreign currency exchange restrictions and other difficulties repatriating cash from foreign countries, changes in international regulatory requirements and international employment issues, risk of expropriation of real and personal property and the burden of complying with foreign laws. Additionally, in the event that extended labor strikes occur or a country experiences significant political, economic or social instability, we could experience shortages in labor and/or material and supplies necessary to operate some of our drilling rigs, thereby potentially causing an adverse material effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.
Because of the impact of local laws, some of our current operations and potential future operations in certain areas may be conducted through entities in which local citizens own interests. Additionally, these operations might involve entities (including joint ventures) where we hold only a minority interest or where operations are carried out under contracts with local entities. While we believe that neither operating through such entities nor pursuant to such arrangements would have a material adverse effect on our operations or revenues, there can be no assurance that we will in all cases be able to structure or restructure our operations to conform to local law (or the administration thereof) on terms acceptable to us.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 13

Table of Contents
During the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, approximately 36.7 percent and 31.4 percent of our total consolidated operating revenues were generated from international locations compared to 7.0 percent and 7.4 percent during the three and nine months ended June 30, 2024, respectively. Although we attempt to minimize the potential impact of such risks by operating in more than one geographical area, during the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, approximately 16.1 percent and 13.2 percent of our total consolidated operating revenues were from operations in the Middle East compared to 1.0 percent and 1.1 percent during the three and nine months ended June 30, 2024, respectively. The majority of our operating revenues in the Middle East were from operations in Saudi Arabia and Oman. During the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, a single customer in Saudi Arabia accounted for 10.0 percent and 7.4 percent of our total consolidated operating revenues, respectively. This customer has the ability to suspend rigs and a portion of our rigs with this customer are currently suspended. The Company's results presented for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 reflect a full 273 days of legacy H&P operations and 166 days of KCA Deutag operations, as the Acquisition was completed on January 16, 2025. The future occurrence of one or more international events arising from the types of risks described above could have a material adverse impact on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

NOTE 3 BUSINESS COMBINATION

On January 16, 2025 (the “Closing Date” or "Acquisition Date"), H&P and certain of its wholly owned subsidiaries completed the previously announced agreement to acquire KCA Deutag. Upon closing, H&P paid aggregate cash consideration of approximately $2.0 billion, which consisted of the share purchase price of $0.9 billion and $1.1 billion which was used to contemporaneously repay or redeem certain of KCA Deutag's existing debt, including, as applicable, the payment of all accrued and unpaid interest, premiums, and fees.
Of the $0.9 billion, approximately $80.0 million was deposited into a customary escrow on the Closing Date pending the resolution of certain potential tax obligations of KCA Deutag. In May 2025, these escrowed funds were subsequently released to the shareholders following a determination that KCA Deutag would not be liable for the identified obligations. As part of this release, H&P received approximately $5.2 million, primarily attributable to favorable movements in the euro foreign exchange rate since the Closing Date. This amount is reported within Foreign currency exchange loss in our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025.
To finance the purchase price and to pay related fees and expenses, we completed a private offering of $1.25 billion aggregate principal amount of senior notes, together with the proceeds of a term loan credit agreement, cash on hand, and monetization of our investment in ADNOC Drilling. Refer to Note 7—Debt for further details on the senior notes and term loan credit agreement.
The Acquisition was accounted for as a business combination in accordance with ASC 805, Business Combinations, which requires the assets acquired and liabilities assumed to be recorded at their Acquisition Date fair values. Determining the fair value of acquired assets and liabilities assumed requires the use of independent valuation specialists and the use of significant estimates and assumptions with respect to future rig counts, estimated economic useful lives, operating and capital cost estimates, and a weighted average discount rate reflecting the cost of capital for market participants of 11.0 percent. The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable, deferred income, contingent liabilities, and provisions and other payables approximate their fair values due to their nature. The remaining assets acquired and liabilities assumed are based on inputs that are not observable in the market and thus represent Level 3 inputs. The purchase price allocation presented below is preliminary, as certain data necessary to complete the purchase price allocation is not yet available, including, but not limited to, the final valuation of assets acquired and liabilities assumed, working capital adjustments, and valuation of deferred taxes. Management is also evaluating certain assumptions of assets acquired and liabilities assumed and may adjust the allocation in subsequent periods. The final valuation will be completed no later than one year from the Acquisition Date.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 14

Table of Contents
The following table summarizes the preliminary purchase price and the fair values of assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the Acquisition Date:

(in thousands) |
Total cash consideration | $ | 2,035,523 |
Allocation of purchase price |
Current assets acquired: |
Cash and cash equivalents | 196,667 |
Short-term investments | 33 |
Accounts receivable, net 1 | 367,168 |
Inventories of materials and supplies, net | 195,599 |
Noncurrent assets acquired: |
Investments, net | 1,146 |
Property, plant and equipment, net | 1,460,732 |
Intangible assets, net | 470,663 |
Operating lease right-of-use assets | 47,277 |
Total assets acquired | 2,739,285 |
Current liabilities assumed: |
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities | 478,274 |
Current portion of long-term debt, net | 6,755 |
Noncurrent liabilities assumed: |
Long-term debt, net | 78,188 |
Deferred income taxes | 184,849 |
Retirement benefit obligations | 99,043 |
Other | 34,756 |
Total liabilities assumed | 881,865 |
Estimated preliminary fair value of net assets | $ | 1,857,420 |
Add: Estimated preliminary fair value of non-controlling interests acquired | 116,061 |
Goodwill | $ | 294,164 |

(1)The preliminary estimated fair value of accounts receivable is $367.2 million, with the gross contractual amount being $381.3 million. The Company estimates $14.1 million to be uncollectible.
Inventory
Inventory includes materials, supplies and spare parts used as part of contract drilling operations and was valued at fair value using a replacement cost approach.
During the three months ended June 30, 2025, we recorded a measurement period adjustment that increased the estimated fair value of inventory by $2.0 million.
Property, Plant and Equipment
Property, plant and equipment consists primarily of drilling rigs and equipment and will be depreciated on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the assets. These assets were valued using a combination of replacement cost and a market approach.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 15

Table of Contents
Intangible Assets
Intangible assets included in the Acquisition consist of developed technology, customer relationships, a trade name, and in-process research and development. The fair values were determined using a combination of the income and market approach. During the three months ended June 30, 2025, we recorded a measurement period adjustment that increased the estimated fair value of intangible assets by $2.0 million.
These assets will be amortized over their respective periods of expected benefit. Refer to Note 6—Goodwill and Intangible Assets for estimated amortization expense over the next five years. The preliminary values assigned to each intangible asset and the corresponding preliminary useful lives, as of the Acquisition Date, are as follows:

(in thousands) | Amount |  | Weighted Average Useful life (Years)
Customer relationships | $ | 432,200 |  |  | 9 years
Trade name | 10,860 |  |  | 10 years
Developed technology | 21,420 |  |  | 11 years
In-process research and development | 6,183 |  |  | Indefinite
Estimated fair value of acquired intangible assets | $ | 470,663 |  |  |

As of June 30, 2025, the acquired customer relationships had a weighted average remaining term of 2.7 years until their next contract renewal or extension.
Operating Lease Right-of-Use Assets
In connection with the Acquisition, we acquired operating lease right-of-use assets and a corresponding current and noncurrent liability as summarized below:

(in thousands) | Amount
Real estate properties | $ | 35,333 |
Drilling equipment | 11,944 |
Total Operating lease right-of-use asset | 47,277 |
Current portion of lease liabilities within Accounts payable and Accrued liabilities | $ | 19,964 |
Noncurrent portion of operating lease liabilities within Other noncurrent liabilities | 36,920 |

We measured the lease liability at the present value of the remaining lease payments, applying a weighted average discount rate of 5.6 percent, as if the acquired lease was a new lease of H&P at the Acquisition Date. The right-of-use asset was measured at the same amount as the lease liability and adjusted by $9.8 million to reflect unfavorable terms of the leases when compared to market terms. We have elected to apply the short-term lease measurement and recognition exemption to leases that have a remaining lease term of 12 months or less at the Acquisition Date. The weighted average remaining lease term for the acquired leases is approximately 10.8 years as of June 30, 2025 .
Goodwill
The amount of goodwill recognized in the Acquisition represents the excess of the gross consideration transferred and the amount of any non-controlling interest over the fair value of the underlying net tangible and identifiable intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed. Goodwill is attributed to the assembled workforce, anticipated operational synergies, and the allocation of proceeds in excess of the fair value of net identifiable assets acquired. Goodwill arising from the Acquisition is not expected to be deductible for tax reporting purposes. During the three months ended June 30, 2025, certain measurement period adjustments were made to the fair value of inventory and intangible assets (as discussed above) resulting in a $4.0 million decrease in goodwill. Separately, during the same period, we recognized an impairment of a portion of the goodwill arising from the Acquisition. Refer to Note 6—Goodwill and Intangible Assets for additional details.
Long-Term Debt
As discussed above, we paid $1.1 billion to contemporaneously repay or redeem certain of KCA Deutag's existing debt upon consummation of the acquisition. As of the Closing Date, we assumed an aggregate $84.9 million in secured term loan borrowings comprised of two separate agreements as summarized in Note 7—Debt—2024 KCA Deutag Oman Facility and —2023 KCA Deutag Oman Facility.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 16

Table of Contents
End-of-Service Benefit Plans
As a result of the Acquisition, we assumed a liability of $39.6 million related to end-of-service benefit plans. This liability arises from KCA Deutag's compliance with local legislation in various Middle Eastern and South American countries, where end-of-service benefit plans are mandated. These plans require payments to employees upon the conclusion of their service, calculated based on their most recent salary and years of service. These plans are not pre-funded. A significant portion of this liability stems from operations in the Middle East for which we relied on independent actuaries to assess the value of these obligations. The primary costs associated with these plans include the present value of benefits accrued for an additional year of service and the interest on the obligation related to employee service in previous years. This liability is presented within Accrued liabilities on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.
Defined Benefit Pension Plans
As a result of the Acquisition, we now maintain pension plans in Germany and the United Kingdom "UK". Refer to Note 13—Employee Benefit Plans for additional details.
Non-controlling Interest
The non-controlling interests acquired represents the portion of certain consolidated subsidiaries that are owned by third-parties and are recorded at estimated fair market value. The non-controlling interests are presented as a separate component of equity in our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets and the consolidated net income attributable to non-controlling interests is disclosed separately in the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.
Results of Operations
KCA Deutag's results of operations for its land operations and offshore management contract operations are reported within our International Solutions and Offshore Solutions operating segments, respectively. KCA Deutag's manufacturing and engineering operations results are included in "Other". The results of operations attributable to the Acquisition have been included in our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements since the date of the acquisition, on January 16, 2025, through June 30, 2025. Revenue and net loss attributable to the net assets acquired for the period January 16, 2025 through June 30, 2025, were $669.2 million and $253.2 million, respectively.
During the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, we recognized approximately $8.6 million and $49.0 million, respectively, in acquisition transaction costs associated with the Acquisition, as compared to $6.7 million and $7.5 million for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2024, respectively. These non-recurring costs are primarily related to third-party legal, advisory and valuation services and are included in Acquisition transaction costs on the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.
Pro Forma Financial Information
The supplemental pro forma financial information presented below is for illustrative purposes only and is not necessarily indicative of the results of operations that would have been realized if the Acquisition had been completed on the date indicated, does not reflect synergies that might have been achieved, and is not indicative of future results of operations.
The summarized unaudited pro forma financial information reflects several adjustments to reflect preliminary purchase price accounting and differences in accounting policies between International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") and U.S. GAAP. These adjustments account for incremental depreciation and amortization expenses based on the fair value of KCA Deutag’s assets, the elimination of interest expenses from KCA Deutag’s historical borrowings, and the addition of H&P debt to fund the acquisition. The pro forma adjustments are based upon currently available information and certain assumptions that H&P believes are reasonable under the circumstances. The tax impact of these adjustments was determined using statutory tax rates.
The following unaudited pro forma combined financial information presents results for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, as if we had completed the Acquisition on October 1, 2023:

| Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Nine Months Ended June 30,
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Revenue | $ | 1,040,924 |  |  | $ | 1,139,718 |  |  | $ | 3,220,357 |  |  | $ | 3,366,714 |
Net income (loss) | (161,899) |  |  | 59,989 |  |  | (177,803) |  |  | 216,324 |
Net income attributable to non-controlling interest | 859 |  |  | 13,319 |  |  | 6,138 |  |  | 10,355 |
Net income (loss) attributable to Helmerich & Payne, Inc. | $ | (162,758) |  |  | $ | 46,670 |  |  | $ | (183,941) |  |  | $ | 205,969 |

Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 17

Table of Contents

NOTE 4 PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Property, plant and equipment as of June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024 consisted of the following:

(in thousands) | Estimated Useful Lives |  | June 30, 2025 |  | September 30, 2024
Drilling services equipment | 2 - 15 years |  | $ | 8,095,850 |  |  | $ | 6,671,975 |
Tubulars | 4 years |  | 605,423 |  |  | 552,773 |
Real estate properties | 10 - 45 years |  | 8,223 |  |  | 48,617 |
Other | 2 - 23 years |  | 612,104 |  |  | 460,857 |
Construction in progress 1 |  |  | 203,822 |  |  | 106,183 |
|  |  | 9,525,422 |  |  | 7,840,405 |
Accumulated depreciation |  |  | (5,117,266) |  |  | (4,824,128) |
Property, plant and equipment, net |  |  | $ | 4,408,156 |  |  | $ | 3,016,277 |
Assets held-for-sale |  |  | $ | 14,238 |  |  | $ | — |

(1)Included in construction in progress are costs for projects in progress to upgrade or refurbish certain rigs in our existing fleet. Additionally, we include other advances for capital maintenance purchase-orders that are open/in process. As these various projects are completed, the costs are then classified to their appropriate useful life category.
KCA Deutag Acquisition
Refer to Note 3—Business Combination for additional information regarding the property, plant and equipment acquired in connection with the Acquisition.
Depreciation
Depreciation expense during the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 was $160.8 million and $96.2 million, including abandonments of $0.1 million during each respective period. Depreciation expense during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 was $405.1 million and $291.5 million, including abandonments of $2.0 million and $3.2 million, respectively. These expenses are recorded within Depreciation and amortization on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.
I n November 2022, a fire at a wellsite caused substantial damage to one of our super-spec rigs within our North America Solutions segment. The major components were destroyed beyond repair and considered a total loss, and, as a result, these assets were written off and the rig was removed from our available rig count. At the time of the loss, the rig was fully insured under replacement cost insurance. During the nine months ended June 30, 2024, we recognized a gain on involuntary conversion of the rig of $5.5 million which represents the insurance proceeds received in excess of the carrying value of the rig and therefore was recognized as a gain within operating income during the nine months ended June 30, 2024.
Assets Held-for-Sale
During the three months ended June 30, 2025, we committed to a plan to sell a significant portion of our real estate portfolio, including a shopping center comprised of approximately 371,000 leasable square feet with a net book value of $11.0 million. Separately, within the same period, we identified 16 land rigs within our International Solutions operating segment that met the asset held-for-sale criteria with an aggregate remaining net book value of $3.2 million. As a result, a combined total of $14.2 million in real estate and land rig assets were reclassified from Property, plant and equipment to Assets held-for-sale on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets during the period.
During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, we identified a domestic drilling rig that met the asset held-for-sale criteria. The rig's net book value of $1.7 million was written down to its estimated scrap value of $0.2 million, resulting in a non-cash impairment charge of $1.5 million in our North America Solutions segment during the nine months ended June 30, 2025.
Gain on Reimbursement of Drilling Equipment
We recognized a gain of $6.8 million and $26.1 million during the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to a gain of $9.7 million and $24.7 million during the three and nine months ended June 30, 2024, respectively, related to customer reimbursement for the current replacement value of lost or damaged drill pipe. Gains related to these asset sales are recorded in Gains on reimbursement of drilling equipment within our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 18

Table of Contents

NOTE 5 LEASES |  |  |  |

Lease Position

(in thousands) | June 30, 2025 |  | September 30, 2024
Operating lease commitments, including probable extensions 1 | $ | 188,019 |  |  | $ | 104,535 |
Discounted using the lessee's incremental borrowing rate | $ | 144,947 |  |  | $ | 77,316 |
(Less): short-term leases recognized on a straight-line basis as expense | (445) |  |  | (404) |
(Less): other | (1,543) |  |  | (182) |
Lease liability recognized | $ | 142,959 |  |  | $ | 76,730 |
Of which: |  |  |
Current lease liabilities | $ | 34,132 |  |  | $ | 16,997 |
Non-current lease liabilities | 108,827 |  |  | 59,733 |

(1)Our future minimum rental payments exclude optional extensions that have not been exercised but are probable to be exercised in the future. Those probable extensions are included in the operating lease liability balance.
The recognized right-of-use assets relate to the following types of assets:

(in thousands) | June 30, 2025 |  | September 30, 2024
Real estate properties | $ | 113,902 |  |  | $ | 66,842 |
Drilling equipment | 6,311 |  |  | 234 |
Total right-of-use assets | $ | 120,213 |  |  | $ | 67,076 |

Lease Costs
The following table presents certain information related to the lease costs for our operating leases:

| Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Nine Months Ended June 30,
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Operating lease cost | $ | 9,727 |  |  | $ | 3,077 |  |  | $ | 21,135 |  |  | $ | 9,069 |
Short-term lease cost | 6,659 |  |  | 445 |  |  | 19,903 |  |  | 1,166 |
Total lease cost | $ | 16,386 |  |  | $ | 3,522 |  |  | $ | 41,038 |  |  | $ | 10,235 |

Lease Terms and Discount Rates
The table below presents certain information related to the weighted average remaining lease terms and weighted average discount rates for our operating leases:

| June 30, 2025 |  | September 30, 2024
Weighted average remaining lease term | 10.9 |  | 11.6
Weighted average discount rate | 5.3 | % |  | 5.1 | %

Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 19

Table of Contents
Lease Obligations
Future minimum rental payments required under operating leases having initial or remaining non-cancelable lease terms in excess of one year at June 30, 2025 (in thousands) are as follows:

Fiscal Year | Amount
Remainder of 2025 | $ | 9,104 |
2026 | 22,520 |
2027 | 17,152 |
2028 | 15,440 |
2029 | 14,420 |
Thereafter | 77,129 |
Total 1 | $ | 155,765 |

(1)Our future minimum rental payments exclude optional extensions that have not been exercised but are probable to be exercised in the future. Those probable extensions are included in the operating lease liability balance.
Of the $155.8 million of future minimum rental payments, $61.8 million is attributable to our recently acquired subsidiary, KCA Deutag.
During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2024, we amended the lease for our Tulsa industrial facility. As part of the amendment, we extended the lease term, now continuing through June 30, 2035 with two five-year renewal options, resulting in an increase of $18.1 million to the right-of-use assets and lease liability on our Consolidated Balance Sheet. We recognized one of the five-year renewal options as part of our right-of-use assets and lease liabilities. This contract is accounted for as an operating lease. The future minimum lease payments for the Tulsa industrial facility represent a material portion of the amounts shown in the table above.
During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2024, we amended the lease for our Tulsa corporate headquarters, resulting in a $5.9 million increase to right-of-use assets and lease liability on our Consolidated Balance Sheets. The additional right of use asset will be amortized over the remaining 11 years of the original lease term. The future minimum lease payments for our corporate headquarters office space represent a material portion of the amounts shown in the table above.

NOTE 6 GOODWILL AND INTANGIBLE ASSETS

Due to the Acquisition, we recognized increases to our goodwill and intangible assets balances as of June 30, 2025. The goodwill and intangible assets recognized as a result of the Acquisition are considered preliminary. The purchase price allocation may be subject to future adjustments due to the final valuation of acquired assets and assumed liabilities, working capital adjustments, and the valuation of deferred taxes, and any such future adjustments may be recognized in earnings immediately as an adjustment to the impairment charge discussed below. The final valuation will be completed within the measurement period, no later than one year from the Acquisition Date, as allowed by ASC 805. During the three months ended June 30, 2025, we recorded certain measurement period adjustments that increased the fair value of inventory and intangible assets each by $2.0 million and decreased goodwill by $4.0 million. For additional information regarding the completion of the Acquisition, refer to Note 3—Business Combination.
Goodwill
Goodwill represents the excess of the purchase price over the fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed in a business combination, at the date of acquisition. Goodwill is not amortized but is tested for potential impairment at the reporting unit level, at a minimum on an annual basis in the fourth fiscal quarter, or when indications of potential impairment exist. Our reporting units with goodwill are H&P Technologies, International Solutions, Offshore Solutions, and Kenera.
During the third fiscal quarter of 2025, due primarily to the sustained decline in our share price and market capitalization, we identified indicators of potential impairment of goodwill and performed an interim impairment test. We estimated the fair value of each reporting unit using a market approach, incorporating significant unobservable, or Level 3, inputs, as defined by the fair value hierarchy. We employed a combination of the guideline public company method and the guideline transactions method, leveraging company comparisons and analyst reports from the energy industry, which supported a range of fair values derived from annualized earnings before interest, income taxes, depreciation and amortization ("EBITDA") multiples between 2.5x and 5.5x for guideline public companies and between 3.4x and 7.6x for guideline transactions. We then derived an estimated fair value of each reporting unit based on an EBITDA multiple at or below the peer-median trading multiple.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 20

Table of Contents
Based on our interim goodwill impairment test as of June 30, 2025, we concluded that the International Solutions and Kenera reporting units' carrying value exceeded their respective estimated fair value. As a result, we recorded a non-cash goodwill impairment charge of $128.4 million and $44.9 million, respectively, during the three months ended June 30, 2025, which represented a full impairment of the goodwill allocated to these reporting units. The estimated fair values of our H&P Technologies and Offshore Solutions reporting units as of June 30, 2025 exceeded their respective carrying values by approximately 76 percent and 20 percent, respectively. These estimates reflect management’s best judgments as of June 30, 2025; however, changes in key assumptions or market conditions could yield materially different outcomes. We will continue to monitor events and circumstances that may affect fair values.
The following table sets forth our goodwill balance by segment for the periods indicated:

(in thousands) | North America Solutions |  | International Solutions |  | Offshore Solutions |  | Other |  | Total
Goodwill balance at September 30, 2024 | $ | 45,653 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 45,653 |
Acquisition of KCA Deutag 1 | — |  |  | 131,351 |  |  | 121,906 |  |  | 44,907 |  |  | 298,164 |
Measurement period adjustments | — |  |  | (3,000) |  |  | (1,000) |  |  | — |  |  | (4,000) |
Impairment charges | — |  |  | (128,351) |  |  | — |  |  | (44,907) |  |  | (173,258) |
Goodwill balance at June 30, 2025 | $ | 45,653 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 120,906 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 166,559 |

(1)The allocation of goodwill is preliminary and may be updated as we continue to evaluate the benefits of expected commercial synergies to our segments.
Intangible Assets
Finite-lived intangible assets are amortized using the straight-line method over the period in which these assets contribute to our cash flows and are evaluated for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable in accordance with our policies for valuation of long-lived assets. After initial recognition, in-process research and development ("IPR&D") assets are considered indefinite-lived until the abandonment or completion of the associated research and development effort. Acquired IPR&D is not amortized, but is subject to an annual impairment assessment. Our intangible assets consist of the following:

|  |  | June 30, 2025 |  | September 30, 2024
(in thousands) | Weighted Average Estimated Useful Lives |  | Gross Carrying Amount |  | Accumulated Amortization |  | Net |  | Gross Carrying Amount |  | Accumulated Amortization |  | Net
Finite-lived intangible assets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Developed technology | 14 years |  | $ | 110,516 |  |  | $ | 45,300 |  |  | $ | 65,216 |  |  | $ | 89,096 |  |  | $ | 40,047 |  |  | $ | 49,049 |
Customer relationships | 9 years |  | 432,200 |  |  | 25,005 |  |  | 407,195 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Intellectual property | 13 years |  | 2,000 |  |  | 781 |  |  | 1,219 |  |  | 2,000 |  |  | 662 |  |  | 1,338 |
Trade name | 13 years |  | 16,725 |  |  | 2,743 |  |  | 13,982 |  |  | 5,865 |  |  | 2,105 |  |  | 3,760 |
Indefinite-lived intangible asset: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
In-process research and development | Indefinite |  | 6,183 |  |  | — |  |  | 6,183 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
|  |  | $ | 567,624 |  |  | $ | 73,829 |  |  | $ | 493,795 |  |  | $ | 96,961 |  |  | $ | 42,814 |  |  | $ | 54,147 |

Amortization expense in the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations was $18.7 million and $1.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively and $31.1 million and $4.8 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.
Over the next five years, amortization expense is estimated to be as follows:

(in thousands) |
Fiscal year: |
Remainder of 2025 | $ | 19,435 |
2026 | 74,198 |
2027 | 72,718 |
2028 | 72,711 |
2029 | 47,894 |

Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 21

Table of Contents

NOTE 7 DEBT

As of June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024, we have the following long-term debt outstanding with maturity shown in the following table:

| June 30, 2025 |  | September 30, 2024
(in thousands) | Face Amount |  | Unamortized Discount and Debt Issuance Cost |  | Book Value |  | Face Amount |  | Unamortized Discount and Debt Issuance Cost |  | Book Value
Unsecured senior notes: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Due December 1, 2027 | $ | 350,000 |  |  | $ | (2,576) |  |  | $ | 347,424 |  |  | $ | 350,000 |  |  | $ | (2,907) |  |  | $ | 347,093 |
Due December 1, 2029 | 350,000 |  |  | (3,579) |  |  | 346,421 |  |  | 350,000 |  |  | (3,703) |  |  | 346,297 |
Due September 29, 2031 | 550,000 |  |  | (3,814) |  |  | 546,186 |  |  | 550,000 |  |  | (4,262) |  |  | 545,738 |
Due December 1, 2034 | 550,000 |  |  | (6,943) |  |  | 543,057 |  |  | 550,000 |  |  | (6,946) |  |  | 543,054 |
Total unsecured senior notes | $ | 1,800,000 |  |  | $ | (16,912) |  |  | $ | 1,783,088 |  |  | $ | 1,800,000 |  |  | $ | (17,818) |  |  | $ | 1,782,182 |
Unsecured term loan credit agreement: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Due January 15, 2027 | 327,000 |  |  | (1,171) |  |  | 325,829 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Secured term loan credit agreements: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Due December 31, 2033 | 40,647 |  |  | (915) |  |  | 39,732 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Due December 31, 2034 | 43,947 |  |  | (901) |  |  | 43,046 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Total secured term loan credit agreements | $ | 84,594 |  |  | $ | (1,816) |  |  | $ | 82,778 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |
Total debt | $ | 2,211,594 |  |  | $ | (19,899) |  |  | $ | 2,191,695 |  |  | $ | 1,800,000 |  |  | $ | (17,818) |  |  | $ | 1,782,182 |
Less: current portion of long-term debt | (6,859) |  |  | — |  |  | (6,859) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Total long-term debt, net | $ | 2,204,735 |  |  | $ | (19,899) |  |  | $ | 2,184,836 |  |  | $ | 1,800,000 |  |  | $ | (17,818) |  |  | $ | 1,782,182 |

Senior Notes Issued in Fiscal Year 2024
On September 17, 2024, we completed a private offering of $1.25 billion aggregate principal amount of senior notes, comprised of the following tranches (collectively, the “Notes”): $350.0 million aggregate principal amount of 4.65 percent senior notes due 2027 issued at a price equal to 99.958 percent of their face value, $350.0 million aggregate principal amount of 4.85 percent senior notes due 2029 issued at a price equal to 99.883 percent of their face value and $550.0 million aggregate principal amount of 5.50 percent senior notes due 2034 issued at a price equal to 99.670 percent of their face value. Interest on the Notes is payable semi-annually on June 1 and December 1 of each year, commencing on June 1, 2025.
On January 16, 2025, H&P completed the Acquisition, and the Company used the net proceeds of the Notes, together with the proceeds of its term loan credit agreement (discussed below) and cash on hand, to finance the purchase price for the Acquisition, to repay or redeem certain of KCA Deutag’s outstanding indebtedness, and to pay related fees and expenses. For additional information regarding the completion of the Acquisition, refer to Note 3—Business Combination.
In connection with the issuance of the Notes, the Company also entered into a registration rights agreement, dated as of September 17, 2024 (the "Registration Rights Agreement"), with the initial purchasers of the Notes named therein. Under the Registration Rights Agreement, the Company agreed, among other things, to use commercially reasonable efforts to file with the SEC, and cause to be declared effective, a registration statement with respect to an offer to exchange each series of the Notes for freely tradable notes (“Registered Notes”) having terms identical in all material respects to each such series of Notes (the “Registered Exchange Offer”). Accordingly, on May 15, 2025, the Company filed a registration statement on Form S-4 with the SEC, which was declared effective on May 28, 2025. On May 28, 2025, the Company launched the Registered Exchange Offer, which expired on July 10, 2025. Substantially all of the Notes were tendered and exchanged for Registered Notes in the Exchange Offer.
The indenture governing the Notes contains certain covenants that, among other things, limit the ability of the Company and its subsidiaries to incur certain liens; engage in sale and lease-back transactions; and consolidate, merge or transfer all or substantially all of the assets of the Company. The indenture governing the Notes also contains customary events of default with respect to the Notes.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 22

Table of Contents
Senior Notes Issued in Fiscal Year 2021
On September 29, 2021, we issued $550.0 million aggregate principal amount of the 2.90 percent senior notes due 2031 ("the 2031 Notes") in an offering to persons reasonably believed to be qualified institutional buyers in the United States pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act as amended (the "Securities Act") and to certain non-U.S. persons in transactions outside the United States pursuant to Regulation S under the Securities Act. Interest on the 2031 Notes is payable semi-annually on March 29 and September 29 of each year, commencing on March 29, 2022.
In June 2022, we settled a registered exchange offer (the “2022 Registered Exchange Offer”) to exchange the 2031 Notes for new, SEC-registered notes that are substantially identical to the terms of the 2031 Notes, except that the offer and issuance of the new notes have been registered under the Securities Act and certain transfer restrictions, registration rights and additional interest provisions relating to the 2031 Notes do not apply to the new notes. All of the 2031 Notes were exchanged in the Registered Exchange Offer.
The indenture governing the 2031 Notes contains certain covenants that, among other things and subject to certain exceptions, limit the ability of the Company and its subsidiaries to incur certain liens; engage in sale and lease-back transactions; and consolidate, merge or transfer all or substantially all of the assets of the Company. The indenture governing the 2031 Notes also contains customary events of default with respect to the 2031 Notes.
Term Loan Credit Agreement
On August 14, 2024, the Company entered into an unsecured term loan credit agreement (the "Term Loan Credit Agreement"), among the Company, Morgan Stanley Senior Funding, Inc. (“MSSF”) as administrative agent, and the other lenders party thereto. On the Closing Date, the Company drew an aggregate principal amount of $400.0 million under the Term Loan Credit Agreement for purposes of financing the Acquisition. The Term Loan Credit Agreement matures at the two-year anniversary of the funding of the term loans unless earlier terminated pursuant to the terms of the Term Loan Credit Agreement. On January 16, 2025, H&P completed the Acquisition, and the Company used the proceeds from the Term Loan Credit Agreement, together with the net proceeds from the Notes, and cash on hand, to finance the purchase price for the Acquisition, to repay or redeem certain of KCA Deutag's outstanding indebtedness, and to pay related fees and expenses. For additional information regarding the completion of the Acquisition, refer to Note 3—Business Combination. During the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, the Company repaid $48.0 million and $73.0 million, respectively, of the outstanding balance on the Term Loan Credit Agreement. As such, the outstanding balance as of June 30, 2025, was $327.0 million. In July 2025, we repaid $47.0 million, decreasing the outstanding balance on the Term Loan Credit Agreement to $280.0 million.
The benchmark rate is the Secured Overnight Financing Rate ("SOFR"). We can elect to borrow at either an adjusted SOFR rate or an adjusted base rate, plus an applicable margin. The adjusted SOFR rate is the forward-looking term rate based on SOFR for the applicable tenor of one, three, or six months, plus 0.10 percent per annum. The adjusted base rate is a fluctuating rate per annum equal to the highest of (i) the administrative agent's prime rate, (ii) the federal funds effective rate plus 0.50 percent, or (iii) the one-month adjusted SOFR rate plus 1.0 percent. We also pay a commitment fee on the unused balance of the facility. Borrowing spreads as well as commitment fees are determined based on the debt rating for senior unsecured debt of the Company, as determined by Moody’s and Standard & Poor’s. The applicable margin for SOFR borrowings and adjusted base rate borrowings ranges from 1.0 percent to 1.625 percent per annum and zero to 0.625 percent per annum, respectively. Commitment fees for both rates range from 0.10 percent to 0.250 percent per annum. Based on the unsecured debt rating of the Company on June 30, 2025, the spread over SOFR was 1.375 percent and commitment fees were 0.175 percent. As of June 30, 2025, the interest rate on the Term Loan was 5.793 percent per annum. The weighted average variable interest rate on all amounts outstanding under the Term Loan was 5.796 percent and 5.731 percent for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025.
Bridge Loan Facility
In connection with, and concurrently with the entry into, the Purchase Agreement, the Company entered into a debt commitment letter dated July 25, 2024 with MSSF, pursuant to which MSSF committed, subject to satisfaction of standard conditions, to provide the Company with an unsecured 364-day bridge loan facility in an aggregate principal amount of approximately $2.0 billion (the “Bridge Loan Facility”) the proceeds of which would, if drawn, be used to fund the Acquisition. In connection with the Bridge Loan Facility, the Company incurred approximately $10.6 million in commitment fees during the fiscal year ended September 30, 2024. Due to the execution of the other financing arrangements discussed above, the commitments under the Bridge Loan Facility were reduced to $335.3 million as of September 30, 2024. As a result, we recognized approximately $9.2 million of commitment fees recorded within Interest expense on the Consolidated Statement of Operations during fiscal year 2024. As of September 30, 2024, approximately $1.4 million in commitment fees were deferred and included in Prepaid assets and other, net within the Consolidated Balance Sheet. On October 15, 2024, the remaining commitments under the Bridge Loan Facility were reduced such that there were no remaining commitments available, and the Bridge Loan Facility was automatically terminated in accordance with its terms. Upon termination of the facility, we recognized the remaining $1.4 million of commitment fees within Interest expense on the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations during the nine months ended June 30, 2025.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 23

Table of Contents
2024 Oman Facility
In connection with the completion of the Acquisition, KCA Deutag Energy LLC (“KCAD Energy”) became a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. On April 25, 2024, KCAD Energy entered into the 2024 Oman Facility, which is fully drawn.
The 2024 Oman Facility provides for term loan borrowings of $45.5 million, which bear interest payable quarterly at a fixed rate of 7.00 percent per annum for the first two years and thereafter, at a rate that is the higher of (x) 5.50 percent and (y) the reference rate specified in the 2024 Oman Facility plus 2.60 percent. On February 9, 2025, we received the final draw down of $1.4 million. During the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, the Company repaid $0.8 million and $1.7 million of the outstanding balance on the facility, respectively. Of the $43.9 million borrowings outstanding at June 30, 2025, a total of $3.4 million is payable within one year. These secured bank loans are wholly denominated in Omani rial. The value of these borrowings in Omani rial is OMR 17.6 million. The commitments under the 2024 Oman Facility mature December 31, 2034.
There is an annual financial covenant in the 2024 Oman Facility that requires KCAD Energy to maintain a debt service coverage ratio of at least 1.20:1.00. The 2024 Oman Facility and related agreements contain additional terms, conditions, restrictions and covenants that we believe are usual and customary in secured debt arrangements for companies of similar size and credit quality.
2023 Oman Facility
In connection with the completion of the Acquisition, KCAD Energy became a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. On June 19, 2023, KCAD Energy entered into the 2023 Oman Facility, which is fully drawn.
The 2023 Oman Facility provides for term loan borrowings of $45.6 million, which bear interest payable quarterly at a fixed rate of 6.25 percent per annum for the first two years and thereafter, at a rate that is the higher of (x) 5.50 percent and (y) the reference rate specified in the 2023 Oman Facility plus 2.79 percent. During the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, the Company repaid $0.8 million and $1.7 million of the outstanding balance on the facility, respectively. Of the $40.6 million borrowings outstanding at June 30, 2025, a total of $3.4 million is payable within one year. These secured bank loans are wholly denominated in Omani rial. The value of these borrowings in Omani rial is OMR 17.6 million. The commitments under the 2023 Oman Facility mature December 31, 2033.
There is an annual financial covenant in the 2023 Oman Facility that requires KCAD Energy to maintain a debt service coverage ratio of at least 1.20:1.00. The 2023 Oman Facility and related agreements contain additional terms, conditions, restrictions and covenants that we believe are usual and customary in secured debt arrangements for companies of similar size and credit quality.
Amended Credit Facility
On August 14, 2024, the Company entered into an Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "Amended Credit Facility") with the lenders party thereto (the "Revolving Credit Agreement Lenders"), the issuing lenders party thereto and Wells Fargo, National Association ("Wells Fargo") as administrative agent, swing line lender and issuing lender, which amended and restated the Credit Agreement, dated as of November 13, 2018 (as amended through Amendment No. 2 to the Credit Agreement dated as of March 8, 2022, the “Existing Credit Agreement”), among the Company, the lenders party thereto and Wells Fargo, as administrative agent, swing line lender and issuing lender.
Under the terms of the Amended Credit Facility, the Company may obtain unsecured revolving loans in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed $950.0 million outstanding at any time. $775.0 million of the revolving commitments under the Amended Credit Facility expire on November 12, 2028 and $175.0 million of the revolving commitments mature on November 10, 2027 (the “Stated Maturity Date”), but the Company may request two one-year extensions of the Stated Maturity Date, subject to satisfaction of certain conditions. Commitments under the Amended Credit Facility may be increased by up to $100.0 million, subject to the agreement of the Company and new or existing Revolving Credit Agreement Lenders.
The proceeds of the loans made under the Amended Credit Facility may be used by the Company for (i) working capital and other general corporate purposes, (ii) for the payment of fees and expenses related to the entering into of the Amended Credit Facility and the other credit documents and (iii) for the refinancing of the extensions of credit under the Existing Credit Agreement.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 24

Table of Contents
The benchmark rate is the SOFR. We can elect to borrow at either an adjusted SOFR rate or an adjusted base rate, plus an applicable margin. The adjusted SOFR rate is the forward-looking term rate based on SOFR for the applicable tenor of one, three, or six months, plus 0.10 percent per annum. The adjusted base rate is a fluctuating rate per annum equal to the highest of (i) the administrative agent's prime rate, (ii) the federal funds effective rate plus 0.50 percent, or (iii) the one-month adjusted SOFR rate plus 1.0 percent. We also pay a commitment fee on the unused balance of the facility. Borrowing spreads as well as commitment fees are determined based on the debt rating for senior unsecured debt of the Company, as determined by Moody’s and Standard & Poor’s. The applicable margin for SOFR borrowings and adjusted base rate borrowings ranges from 0.875 percent to 1.500 percent per annum and zero to 0.50 percent per annum, respectively. Commitment fees for both rates range from 0.075 percent to 0.200 percent per annum. Based on the unsecured debt rating of the Company on June 30, 2025, the spread over SOFR would have been 1.25 percent had borrowings been outstanding under the Amended Credit Facility and commitment fees would have been 0.15 percent. There is a financial covenant in the Amended Credit Facility that requires us to maintain a total funded debt to total capitalization ratio of less than or equal to 55.0 percent. The Amended Credit Facility contains additional terms, conditions, restrictions and covenants that we believe are usual and customary in unsecured debt arrangements for companies of similar size and credit quality, including a limitation that priority debt (as defined in the credit agreement) may not exceed 17.5 percent of the net worth of the Company. As of June 30, 2025, there were no borrowings or letters of credit outstanding, leaving $950.0 million available to borrow under the Amended Credit Facility.
As of June 30, 2025, we had $400.0 million in uncommitted bilateral credit facilities, for the purpose of obtaining the issuance of international letters of credit, bank guarantees, and performance bonds. Of the $400.0 million, $175.3 million was outstanding as of June 30, 2025. Separately, we had $44.9 million in standby letters of credit and bank guarantees outstanding. In total, we had $220.2 million outstanding as of June 30, 2025.
The applicable agreements for all unsecured debt contain additional terms, conditions and restrictions that we believe are usual and customary in unsecured debt arrangements for companies that are similar in size and credit quality. At June 30, 2025, we were in compliance with all debt covenants.

NOTE 8 INCOME TAXES

We use an estimated annual effective tax rate for purposes of determining the income tax provision during interim reporting periods. In calculating our estimated annual effective tax rate, we consider forecasted annual pre-tax income and estimated permanent book versus tax differences. Adjustments to the effective tax rate and estimates could occur during the year as information and assumptions change which could include, but are not limited to, changes to the forecasted amounts, estimates of permanent book versus tax differences, and changes to tax laws and rates.
Our income tax expense for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 was $29.0 million and $33.7 million, respectively, resulting in effective tax rates of (21.8) percent and 27.5 percent, respectively. Our income tax expense for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 was $92.1 million and $96.0 million, respectively, resulting in effective tax rates of (764.9) percent and 26.3 percent, respectively.
Effective tax rates differ from the U.S. federal statutory rate of 21.0 percent for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, primarily due to non-deductible items, state and foreign income taxes, and discrete tax adjustments. The significant difference between the effective tax rate and the U.S. federal statutory rate for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025 was primarily driven by the non-deductible goodwill impairment recognized during the current quarter and foreign losses for which no tax benefit has been recognized.
Effective tax rates differ from the U.S. federal statutory rate of 21.0 percent for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2024 primarily due to state and foreign income taxes, permanent non-deductible items, and discrete tax adjustments. The discrete tax adjustments for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2024 primarily relate to equity compensation and return to provision adjustments.
As of June 30, 2025, we have recorded unrecognized tax benefits and related interest and penalties of approximately $24.5 million. We cannot predict with certainty if we will achieve ultimate resolution of any additional uncertain tax positions associated with our U.S. and international operations resulting in any additional material increases or decreases of our unrecognized tax benefits for the next twelve months.
On July 4, 2025, President Trump signed into law the legislation commonly referred to as the One Big Beautiful Bill Act (“OBBBA”). The OBBBA includes various provisions, such as 100% bonus depreciation for assets placed in service after January 19, 2025 and full expensing of domestic research and development expenditures. ASC 740, “Income Taxes”, requires the effects of the changes in tax rates and laws on deferred tax and current tax balances to be recognized in the period in which the legislation is enacted. The Company is still evaluating the impact of the OBBBA and the results of such evaluations will be reflected on our Form 10-K for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2025.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 25

Table of Contents

NOTE 9 SHAREHOLDERS’ EQUITY

The Company has an evergreen authorization from the Board of Directors for the repurchase of up to four million common shares in any calendar year. The repurchases may be made using our cash and cash equivalents or other available sources and are held as treasury shares on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. We did not make any share repurchases during the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025. We did not make any share repurchases during the three months ended June 30, 2024. During the nine months ended June 30, 2024, we repurchased 1.4 million common shares at an aggregate cost of $51.6 million, including excise tax of $0.3 million.
A cash dividend of $0.25 per share was declared on June 3, 2025 for shareholders of record on August 15, 2025, payable on August 29, 2025. As a result, we recorded a Dividend payable of $25.2 million on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2025.
Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)
Components of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) were as follows:

| June 30, |  | September 30,
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024
Pre-tax amounts: |  |  |
Unrealized pension actuarial loss on U.S. Plan | $ | (7,425) |  |  | $ | (7,632) |
Unrealized gain (loss) on available-for-sale debt securities | 383 |  |  | (662) |
Unrealized gain on foreign currency translation adjustment | 15,325 |  |  | — |
| $ | 8,283 |  |  | $ | (8,294) |
After-tax amounts: |  |  |
Unrealized pension actuarial loss on U.S. Plan | $ | (5,678) |  |  | $ | (5,838) |
Unrealized gain (loss) on available-for-sale debt securities | 296 |  |  | (512) |
Unrealized gain on foreign currency translation adjustment | 14,883 |  |  | — |
| $ | 9,501 |  |  | $ | (6,350) |

Investments classified as available-for-sale debt securities are reported at fair value with unrealized gains and losses excluded from net income and reported in other comprehensive income.
The following is a summary of the changes in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax, for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025:

| Three Months Ended June 30, 2025
(in thousands) | Unrealized Gain (Loss) on Available-for-Sale Securities |  | Defined Benefit Pension Plan |  | Foreign Currency Translation Adjustment |  | Total
Balance at beginning of period | $ | 388 |  |  | $ | (5,731) |  |  | $ | 6,407 |  |  | $ | 1,064 |
Other comprehensive income (loss) before reclassifications | (216) |  |  | — |  |  | 8,476 |  |  | 8,260 |
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income | 124 |  |  | 53 |  |  | — |  |  | 177 |
Net current-period other comprehensive income (loss) | (92) |  |  | 53 |  |  | 8,476 |  |  | 8,437 |
Balance at June 30, 2025 | $ | 296 |  |  | $ | (5,678) |  |  | $ | 14,883 |  |  | $ | 9,501 |

Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 26

Table of Contents

| Nine Months Ended June 30, 2025
(in thousands) | Unrealized Gain (Loss) on Available-for-Sale Securities |  | Defined Benefit Pension Plan |  | Foreign Currency Translation Adjustment |  | Total
Balance at beginning of period | $ | (512) |  |  | $ | (5,838) |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | (6,350) |
Other comprehensive income before reclassifications | 684 |  |  | — |  |  | 14,883 |  |  | 15,567 |
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income | 124 |  |  | 160 |  |  | — |  |  | 284 |
Net current-period other comprehensive income | 808 |  |  | 160 |  |  | 14,883 |  |  | 15,851 |
Balance at June 30, 2025 | $ | 296 |  |  | $ | (5,678) |  |  | $ | 14,883 |  |  | $ | 9,501 |

NOTE 10 REVENUE FROM CONTRACTS WITH CUSTOMERS

Drilling Services Revenue
The majority of our drilling services are performed on a “daywork” contract basis, under which we charge a rate per day, with the price determined by the location, depth and complexity of the well to be drilled, operating conditions, the duration of the contract, and the competitive forces of the market. These drilling services, including our technology solutions, represent a series of distinct daily services that are substantially the same, with the same pattern of transfer to the customer. Because our customers benefit equally throughout the service period and our efforts in providing drilling services are incurred relatively evenly over the period of performance, revenue is recognized over time using a time-based input measure as we provide services to the customer. For any contracts that include a provision for pooled term days at contract inception, followed by the assignment of days to specific rigs throughout the contract term, we have elected, as a practical expedient, to recognize revenue in the amount for which the entity has a right to invoice, as permitted by ASC 606.
Performance-based contracts are contracts pursuant to which we are compensated partly based upon our performance against a mutually agreed upon set of predetermined targets. These types of contracts are relatively new to the industry and typically have a lower base dayrate, but give us the opportunity to receive additional compensation by meeting or exceeding certain performance targets agreed to by our customers. The variable consideration that we expect to receive is estimated at the most likely amount, and constrained to an amount such that it is probable a significant reversal of revenue previously recognized will not occur based on the performance targets. Total revenue recognized from performance contracts, including performance bonuses, was $309.8 million and $941.4 million, of which $14.1 million and $48.1 million was related to performance bonuses recognized due to the achievement of performance targets during the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, respectively. Total revenue recognized from performance contracts, including performance bonuses, was $294.4 million and $880.4 million, of which $11.8 million and $37.4 million was related to performance bonuses recognized due to the achievement of performance targets during the three and nine months ended June 30, 2024, respectively.
Contract Costs
As of June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024, we had capitalized fulfillment costs of $33.2 million and $19.2 million, respectively.
Remaining Performance Obligations
The total aggregate transaction price allocated to the unsatisfied performance obligations, is commonly referred to as backlog. As of June 30, 2025, our firm backlog was approximately $5.4 billion, of which approximately $0.6 billion is expected to be recognized during the remainder of fiscal year 2025, approximately $1.2 billion is expected to be recognized during fiscal year 2026, and approximately $3.6 billion is expected to be recognized during fiscal year 2027 and thereafter. The firm backlog figure includes $4.0 billion attributed to our recently acquired subsidiary, KCA Deutag. The firm backlog amounts do not include anticipated contract renewals or expected performance bonuses as part of its calculation. Additionally, contracts that currently contain month-to-month terms are represented in our backlog as one month of unsatisfied performance obligations. Our contracts are subject to cancellation or modification at the election of the customer. Although we have not been materially adversely affected by contract cancellations or modifications in the past due to the level of capital deployed by our customers on underlying projects, the early termination of a contract or suspension of operations may result in a rig being idle for an extended period of time, could adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. The agreements within our recently acquired subsidiary, KCA Deutag, contain provisions for optional early termination or suspension without any associated early termination fee and could cause the actual amount of revenue earned to significantly vary from the backlog reported.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 27

Table of Contents
Contract Assets and Liabilities
The following tables summarize the balances of our contract assets (net of allowance for estimated credit losses) and liabilities at the dates indicated:

(in thousands) | June 30, 2025 |  | September 30, 2024
Contract assets, net | $ | 10,134 |  |  | $ | 4,563 |

(in thousands) | June 30, 2025
Contract liabilities balance at September 30, 2024 | $ | 29,052 |
Acquisition of KCA Deutag 1 | 22,982 |
Payment received/accrued and deferred | 59,914 |
Revenue recognized during the period | (58,859) |
Contract liabilities balance at June 30, 2025 | $ | 53,089 |

(1)Contract liabilities acquired in the KCA Deutag Acquisition were measured at fair value at the Acquisition Date. Refer to Note 3—Business Combination for additional information regarding the Acquisition.

NOTE 11 EARNINGS PER COMMON SHARE

ASC 260, Earnings per Share, requires companies to treat unvested share-based payment awards that have non-forfeitable rights to dividends or dividend equivalents as a separate class of securities in calculating earnings per share. We have granted and expect to continue to grant to employees restricted stock grants that contain non-forfeitable rights to dividends. Such grants are considered participating securities under ASC 260. As such, we are required to include these grants in the calculation of our basic earnings per share and calculate basic earnings per share using the two-class method. The two-class method of computing earnings per share is an earnings allocation formula that determines earnings per share for each class of common stock and participating security according to dividends declared (or accumulated) and participation rights in undistributed earnings.
Basic earnings per share is computed utilizing the two-class method and is calculated based on the weighted-average number of common shares outstanding during the periods presented.
Diluted earnings per share is computed using the weighted-average number of common and common equivalent shares outstanding during the periods utilizing the two-class method for stock options, non-vested restricted stock and performance units.
Under the two-class method of calculating earnings per share, dividends paid and a portion of undistributed net income, but not losses, are allocated to unvested restricted stock grants that receive dividends, which are considered participating securities.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 28

Table of Contents
The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted earnings per share:

| Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Nine Months Ended June 30,
(in thousands, except per share amounts) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Numerator: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net income (loss) attributable to common shareholders | $ | (162,758) |  |  | $ | 88,685 |  |  | $ | (106,332) |  |  | $ | 268,689 |
Adjustment for basic earnings per share |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Earnings allocated to unvested shareholders | (345) |  |  | (1,211) |  |  | (1,104) |  |  | (3,700) |
Numerator for basic earnings per share | (163,103) |  |  | 87,474 |  |  | (107,436) |  |  | 264,989 |
Adjustment for diluted earnings per share |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Effect of reallocating undistributed earnings of unvested shareholders | — |  |  | 1 |  |  | — |  |  | 4 |
Numerator for diluted earnings per share | $ | (163,103) |  |  | $ | 87,475 |  |  | $ | (107,436) |  |  | $ | 264,993 |
Denominator: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Denominator for basic earnings per share - weighted-average shares | 99,422 |  |  | 98,752 |  |  | 99,214 |  |  | 98,891 |
Effect of dilutive shares from restricted stock and performance share units | — |  |  | 255 |  |  | — |  |  | 225 |
Denominator for diluted earnings per share - adjusted weighted-average shares | 99,422 |  |  | 99,007 |  |  | 99,214 |  |  | 99,116 |
Basic earnings (loss) per common share: | $ | (1.64) |  |  | $ | 0.89 |  |  | $ | (1.08) |  |  | $ | 2.68 |
Diluted earnings (loss) per common share: | $ | (1.64) |  |  | $ | 0.88 |  |  | $ | (1.08) |  |  | $ | 2.67 |

We had a net loss for three and nine months ended June 30, 2025. Accordingly, our diluted loss per share calculation was equivalent to our basic loss per share calculation since diluted loss per share excluded any assumed exercise of equity awards. These were excluded because they were deemed to be anti-dilutive, meaning their inclusion would have reduced the reported net loss per share in the applicable period.
The following potentially dilutive average shares attributable to outstanding equity awards were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share because their inclusion would have been anti-dilutive:

| Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Nine Months Ended June 30,
(in thousands, except per share amounts) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Potentially dilutive shares excluded as anti-dilutive | 3,548 |  |  | 2,318 |  |  | 2,852 |  |  | 2,374 |
Weighted-average price per share | $ | 48.32 |  |  | $ | 60.00 |  |  | $ | 52.02 |  |  | $ | 60.32 |

NOTE 12 FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENT OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

We have certain assets and liabilities that are required to be measured and disclosed at fair value. Fair value is defined as the exchange price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. We use the following fair value hierarchy established in ASC 820-10 to measure fair value to prioritize the inputs:
•Level 1 — Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the reporting entity can access at the measurement date.
•Level 2 — Observable inputs, other than quoted prices included in Level 1, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets; quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in markets that are not active; or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data.
•Level 3 — Unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities. This includes pricing models, discounted cash flow methodologies and similar techniques that use significant unobservable inputs.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 29

Table of Contents
The Company's assessment of the significance of a particular input to the fair value measurement in its entirety requires judgment and considers factors specific to the asset or liability.
Fair Value Measurements
The following tables summarize our financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value and indicate the level in the fair value hierarchy in which we classify the fair value measurement as of the dates indicated below:

| June 30, 2025
(in thousands) | Fair Value |  | Level 1 |  | Level 2 |  | Level 3
Assets |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Short-term investments: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Corporate and municipal debt securities | $ | 21,128 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 21,128 |  |  | $ | — |
Total | 21,128 |  |  | — |  |  | 21,128 |  |  | — |
Long-term Investments: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Recurring fair value measurements: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Equity securities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Non-qualified supplemental savings plan | 17,436 |  |  | 17,436 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Investment in Tamboran | 22,218 |  |  | 22,218 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Other equity securities | 1,632 |  |  | 1,632 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Debt securities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Investment in Galileo, net | 38,972 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 38,972 |
Geothermal debt securities, net | 2,000 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 2,000 |
Other debt securities | 250 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 250 |
Total | $ | 82,508 |  |  | $ | 41,286 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 41,222 |

As of June 30, 2025, our short-term debt security investments in held to maturity bonds totaled $0.2 million. These investments are measured at cost, less any impairments.
As of June 30, 2025, our equity security investments in geothermal energy and other equity security investments were $14.1 million and $5.8 million, respectively. These investments were measured at cost, less any impairments.

| September 30, 2024
(in thousands) | Fair Value |  | Level 1 |  | Level 2 |  | Level 3
Assets |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Short-term investments: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Corporate debt securities | $ | 33,813 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 33,813 |  |  | $ | — |
U.S. government and federal agency securities | 53,490 |  |  | 53,490 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Investment in ADNOC Drilling | 205,616 |  |  | 205,616 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Total | 292,919 |  |  | 259,106 |  |  | 33,813 |  |  | — |
Long-term investments: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Recurring fair value measurements: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Equity securities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Non-qualified supplemental savings plan | 15,633 |  |  | 15,633 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Investment in Tamboran | 20,958 |  |  | 20,958 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Debt securities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Investment in Galileo, net | 27,044 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 27,044 |
Geothermal debt securities, net | 2,000 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 2,000 |
Other debt securities | 4,588 |  |  | 4,338 |  |  | — |  |  | 250 |
Total | $ | 70,223 |  |  | $ | 40,929 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 29,294 |

As of September 30, 2024, our equity security investments in geothermal energy were $25.8 million, of which $0.1 million was measured at fair value as of September 30, 2024. The remaining $25.7 million is measured at cost, less any impairments. Our other equity security investments totaled $4.3 million and our debt security investments in held to maturity bonds totaled $0.3 million. These investments are measured at cost, less any impairments.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 30

Table of Contents
Recurring Fair Value Measurements
Short-term Investments
Short-term investments primarily include securities classified as trading securities. Both realized and unrealized gains and losses on trading securities are included in Other income (expense) in the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations. These securities are recorded at fair value. Level 1 inputs include U.S. agency issued debt securities with active markets and money market funds. For these items, quoted current market prices are readily available. Level 2 inputs include corporate and municipal bonds measured using broker quotations that utilize observable market inputs.
During September 2021, the Company made a $100.0 million cornerstone investment in ADNOC Drilling in advance of its announced initial public offering, representing 159.7 million shares of ADNOC Drilling, equivalent to a one percent ownership stake and subject to a three-year lockup period. ADNOC Drilling’s initial public offering was completed on October 3, 2021, and its shares are listed and traded on the Abu Dhabi Securities Exchange. During September 2024, the three-year lockup period expired and the balance was reclassified to Short-term investments on our Consolidated Balance Sheets.
During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, we sold our equity securities of 159.7 million shares in ADNOC Drilling and received net proceeds of approximately $193.3 million. During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, we recognized a loss of $12.4 million on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations, related to this investment, of which $8.4 million is associated with the change in fair value of the investment and $4.0 million relates to transaction fee associated with the sale of the securities. During the three and nine months ended June 30, 2024, we recognized a gain of $5.6 million and $3.5 million, respectively, as a result of the change in fair value of the investment. This investment was classified as a Level 1 investment based on the quoted stock price on the Abu Dhabi Securities Exchange, and was measured at fair value with any gains or losses recorded within Gain (loss) on investment securities on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.
Long-term Investments
Equity Securities Our long-term investments include debt and equity securities and assets held in a Non-Qualified Supplemental Savings Plan ("Savings Plan") and are recorded within Investments on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. Our assets that we hold in the Savings Plan are comprised of mutual funds that are measured using Level 1 inputs.
Equity Securities with Fair Value Option In October 2022, we made a $14.1 million equity investment, representing 106.0 million common shares in Tamboran Resources. In December 2023, all shares of Tamboran Resources were transferred to Tamboran Corp. in exchange for depository interests in Tamboran Corp. Depository interests, referred to as CHESS Depository Interests, each representing beneficial interests of 1/200th of a share of Tamboran Corp. common stock, are listed on the Australian Stock Exchange under the ticker symbol "TBN." Tamboran Corp. is focused on developing a natural gas resource in Australia's Beetaloo Sub-basin.
On June 4, 2024, the Company entered into a convertible note agreement with Tamboran Corp. This note was utilized to relieve Tamboran's outstanding accounts receivable balance owed to the Company, and therefore no cash was exchanged as part of the transaction. The convertible note agreement provided that the notes converted into shares of common stock of Tamboran Corp. under certain circumstances in connection with an initial public offering in which its stock was listed on the NYSE or NASDAQ Stock Exchange. On June 26, 2024, Tamboran Corp. completed an initial public offering of its common stock on the NYSE and its common stock is listed on the NYSE, under the ticker "TBN". As a result of this offering, the convertible note of $9.4 million was converted into 0.5 million common shares of Tamboran Corp.
We believe we have a significant influence, but not control or joint control over the investee, due to several factors, including our ownership percentage, operational involvement and role on the investee's board of directors. As of June 30, 2025, our combined equity ownership was approximately 6.1 percent representing 1.0 million common shares in Tamboran Corp. We consider this investment to have a readily determinable fair value and have elected to account for this investment using the fair value option with any changes in fair value recognized through net income. Under the guidance, Topic 820, Fair Value Measurement, this investment is classified as a Level 1 investment based on the quoted stock price which is publicly available. Our investment is classified as a long-term equity investment within Investments on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets and measured at fair value with any gains or losses recognized through net income and recorded within Gain (loss) on investment securities on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations. During the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, we recognized gain (loss) of $(0.8) million and $1.3 million, respectively, as a result of the change in fair value of the investment compared to a gain of $1.9 million and $3.7 million during the three and nine months ended June 30, 2024, respectively.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 31

Table of Contents
Debt Securities During April 2022, the Company made a $33.0 million cornerstone investment in Galileo Holdco 2 Limited Technologies ("Galileo Holdco 2"), part of the group of companies known as Galileo Technologies (“Galileo”) in the form of notes with an option to convert into common shares of the parent of Galileo Holdco 2. Galileo specializes in liquification, natural gas compression and re-gasification modular systems and technologies to make the production, transportation, and consumption of natural gas, biomethane, and hydrogen more economically viable. The convertible note bears interest at 5.0 percent per annum with a maturity date to the earlier of April 2027 or an exit event (as defined in the agreement as either an initial public offering or a sale of Galileo). During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2023, our convertible note agreement was amended to include any interest which has accrued but not yet compounded or issued as a note. As a result, we include accrued interest in our total investment balance.
During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, our convertible note agreement was amended to extend the maturity date to the earlier of December 2027 or an exit event. The convertible note will continue to bear interest through the extended maturity date. We do not intend to sell this investment prior to its maturity date or an exit event. During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, as a result of the change in fair value of the investment due to credit related factors, we reversed our previously recognized allowance for credit losses, which resulted in a unrealized gain of $10.2 million within Gain (loss) on investment securities on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations and a unrealized gain of $0.4 million within other comprehensive income (loss), respectively.
The following table provides quantitative information (in thousands) about our Level 3 unobservable significant inputs related to our debt security investment with Galileo at the dates included below:

June 30, 2025 |  |  |  |
Fair Value (in thousands) |  | Valuation Technique |  | Unobservable Inputs |  |  |  |
$ | 38,972 |  |  | Black-Scholes-Merton model |  | Discount rate | 17.5 | % |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | Risk-free rate | 4.0 | % |  |  |  |
|  |  |  | Equity volatility | 95.0 | % |  |  |  |

September 30, 2024
Fair Value (in thousands) |  | Valuation Technique |  | Unobservable Inputs
$ | 27,044 |  |  | Black-Scholes-Merton model |  | Discount rate | 18.7 | %
|  |  |  | Risk-free rate | 3.5 | %
|  |  |  | Equity volatility | 66.0 | %

The above significant unobservable inputs are subject to change based on changes in economic and market conditions. The use of significant unobservable inputs creates uncertainty in the measurement of fair value as of the reporting date. Significant increases or decreases in the discount rate, risk-free rate, and equity volatility in isolation would result in a significantly lower or higher fair value measurement. It is not possible for us to predict the effect of future economic or market conditions on our estimated fair values.
A majority of our long-term debt securities, including our investment in Galileo, are classified as available-for-sale and are measured using Level 3 unobservable inputs based on the absence of market activity. The following table reconciles changes in the fair value of our Level 3 assets for the periods presented below:

| Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Nine Months Ended June 30,
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Assets at beginning of period | $ | 41,029 |  |  | $ | 38,551 |  |  | $ | 29,294 |  |  | $ | 37,440 |
Purchases | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 250 |
Accrued interest | 473 |  |  | 450 |  |  | 1,383 |  |  | 1,316 |
Total gains (losses): |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Included in earnings | — |  |  | — |  |  | 10,162 |  |  | (5) |
Included in other comprehensive income (loss) | (280) |  |  | — |  |  | 383 |  |  | — |
Assets at end of period | $ | 41,222 |  |  | $ | 39,001 |  |  | $ | 41,222 |  |  | $ | 39,001 |

Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 32

Table of Contents
Nonrecurring Fair Value Measurements
We have certain assets that are subject to measurement at fair value on a nonrecurring basis. For these nonfinancial assets, measurement at fair value in periods subsequent to their initial recognition is applicable if they are determined to be impaired. These assets generally include property, plant and equipment, goodwill, intangible assets, and operating lease right-of-use assets. If measured at fair value in the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, these would generally be classified within Level 2 or 3 of the fair value hierarchy. Further details on any changes in valuation of these assets is provided in their respective footnotes.
Equity Securities
We also hold various other equity securities without readily determinable fair values, primarily comprised of geothermal investments. These equity securities are initially measured at cost, less any impairments, and will be marked to fair value once observable changes in identical or similar investments from the same issuer occur. All of our long-term equity securities are measured using Level 3 unobservable inputs based on the absence of market activity.
The following table reconciles changes in the balance of our equity securities, without readily determinable fair values, including investments that have been marked to fair value on a nonrecurring basis, for the periods presented below:

| Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Nine Months Ended June 30,
(in millions) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Assets at beginning of period | $ | 45,519 |  |  | $ | 30,152 |  |  | $ | 30,090 |  |  | $ | 28,232 |
Purchases | 594 |  |  | 1,105 |  |  | 1,528 |  |  | 3,641 |
Disposals 1 | (27,117) |  |  | — |  |  | (27,117) |  |  | (616) |
Transfer in | 320 |  |  | — |  |  | 320 |  |  | — |
Total gains: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Included in earnings 2 | 624 |  |  | — |  |  | 15,119 |  |  | — |
Assets at end of period | $ | 19,940 |  |  | $ | 31,257 |  |  | $ | 19,940 |  |  | $ | 31,257 |

(1)During the three months ended June 30, 2025, we liquidated one of our geothermal equity investments for $27.1 million.
(2)The gains recorded during the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025 were attributable to the change in fair value of various geothermal equity investments as a result of disposals or observable price changes in identical or similar investments during the periods.
Other Financial Instruments
The carrying amount of cash and cash equivalents and restricted cash approximates fair value due to the short-term nature of these items. The majority of cash equivalents are invested in highly liquid money-market mutual funds invested primarily in direct or indirect obligations of the U.S. Government and in federally insured deposit accounts. The carrying value of accounts receivable, other current and noncurrent assets, accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other liabilities approximated fair value at June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024.
The fair values of the long-term fixed-rate debt is based on broker quotes at June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024. The unsecured senior notes and unsecured term loan credit agreement are classified within Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy as they are not actively traded in markets.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 33

Table of Contents
The following information presents the supplemental fair value information for our long-term fixed-rate debt at June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024:

| Carrying Value at June 30, 2025 |  | Fair Value at June 30, 2025 Using Inputs Considered as:
(in thousands) |  | Level 1 |  | Level 2 |  | Level 3
Unsecured senior notes: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2027 Notes | $ | 347,424 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 344,943 |  |  | $ | — |
2029 Notes | 346,421 |  |  | — |  |  | 331,894 |  |  | — |
2031 Notes | 546,186 |  |  | — |  |  | 460,944 |  |  | — |
2034 Notes | 543,057 |  |  | — |  |  | 503,486 |  |  | — |
Unsecured term loan credit agreement: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2027 Term Loan | 325,829 |  |  | — |  |  | 322,275 |  |  | — |
Secured term loan credit agreements: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2023 Oman Facility 1 | 36,297 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 36,297 |
2024 Oman Facility 1 | 39,622 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 39,622 |
Total long-term debt | $ | 2,184,836 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,963,542 |  |  | $ | 75,919 |

(1)The secured term credit agreements are classified as nonpublic debt, meaning their value was directly negotiated between the involved parties and is not observable in the market. As a result, they are categorized as Level 3. Since this debt is nonpublic, the carrying value and the fair value of the loans are identical.

| Carrying Value at September 30, 2024 |  | Fair Value at September 30, 2024 Using Inputs Considered as:
(in thousands) |  | Level 1 |  | Level 2 |  | Level 3
Unsecured senior notes: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2027 Notes | $ | 347,093 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 350,700 |  |  | $ | — |
2029 Notes | 346,297 |  |  | — |  |  | 345,100 |  |  | — |
2031 Notes | 545,738 |  |  | — |  |  | 471,350 |  |  | — |
2034 Notes | 543,054 |  |  | — |  |  | 535,700 |  |  | — |
Total long-term debt | $ | 1,782,182 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,702,850 |  |  | $ | — |

NOTE 13 EMPLOYEE BENEFIT PLANS

Defined Benefit Pension Plans
We maintain a domestic noncontributory defined benefit pension plan covering certain U.S. employees who meet certain age and service requirements. In July 2003, we revised the Helmerich & Payne, Inc. Employee Retirement Plan (“U.S. Plan”) to close the Pension Plan to new participants effective October 1, 2003, and reduce benefit accruals for current participants through September 30, 2006, at which time benefit accruals were discontinued and the Pension Plan was frozen.
As a result of the Acquisition, we now maintain pension plans in Germany and the UK (collectively, the "Non-U.S. Plans"). These plans had net pension liability of $103.2 million ($136.4 million in obligations and $33.2 million in plan assets) as of the Acquisition Date. Of the $103.2 million, $4.2 million is presented in Accrued liabilities within Current liabilities and $99.0 million is presented in Retirement benefit obligations within Noncurrent liabilities, on the opening balance sheet presented in Note 3—Business Combination. In fiscal year 2025, we do not expect minimum contributions required by law to be needed. However, we may make contributions in fiscal year 2025 if needed as benefit payments come due.
The Company recognizes the unfunded status of its Non-U.S. Plans, based on the projected benefit obligation, as retirement benefit obligations. Changes in the funded status are recognized in our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income in the period in which they occur. Prior to June 30, 2025, Retirement benefit obligations were presented in Other within Noncurrent liabilities on our Consolidated Balance Sheets. To conform with the current period presentation, we reclassified amounts previously presented in Other within Noncurrent liabilities to the Retirement benefit obligations line, within Noncurrent liabilities, on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of September 30, 2024.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 34

Table of Contents
Components of the net periodic pension expense recognized in the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, is comprised of the following:

| U.S. Plan |  | Non-U.S. Plans
| Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Three Months Ended June 30,
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025
Service cost | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,157 |
Interest cost | 657 |  |  | 754 |  |  | 1,663 |
Expected return on plan assets 1 | (573) |  |  | (482) |  |  | (586) |
Recognized net actuarial loss | 69 |  |  | 174 |  |  | — |
Settlement expense | 303 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Net pension expense | $ | 456 |  |  | $ | 446 |  |  | $ | 2,234 |

| U.S. Plan |  | Non-U.S. Plans 1
| Nine Months Ended June 30, |  | Nine Months Ended June 30,
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025
Service cost | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 2,121 |
Interest cost | 1,971 |  |  | 2,262 |  |  | 3,245 |
Expected return on plan assets | (1,719) |  |  | (1,446) |  |  | (1,140) |
Recognized net actuarial loss | 207 |  |  | 522 |  |  | — |
Settlement expense | 303 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Net pension expense | $ | 762 |  |  | $ | 1,338 |  |  | $ | 4,226 |

(1)The Company did not have Non-U.S. Plans prior to the Acquisition which occurred on January 16, 2025.
Service cost is included within Selling, general and administrative while all other components are recorded within Other income (expense) on the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.

NOTE 14 COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Purchase Commitments
Equipment, parts, and supplies are ordered in advance to promote efficient construction and capital improvement progress. At June 30, 2025, we had outstanding purchase commitments for equipment, parts and supplies of approximately $165.6 million.
Guarantee Arrangements
We are contingently liable to sureties in respect of bonds issued by the sureties in connection with certain commitments entered into by us in the normal course of business. We have agreed to indemnify the sureties for any payments made by them in respect of such bonds.
Contingencies
During the ordinary course of our business, contingencies arise resulting from an existing condition, situation or set of circumstances involving an uncertainty as to the realization of a possible gain or loss contingency. We account for gain contingencies in accordance with the provisions of ASC 450, Contingencies, and, therefore, we do not record gain contingencies or recognize income until realized. The property and equipment of our Venezuelan subsidiary was seized by the Venezuelan government on June 30, 2010. Our wholly-owned subsidiaries, Helmerich & Payne International Drilling Co. ("HPIDC"), and Helmerich & Payne de Venezuela, C.A. filed a lawsuit in the United States District Court for the District of Columbia on September 23, 2011 against the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela, Petroleos de Venezuela, S.A. and PDVSA Petroleo, S.A., seeking damages for the seizure of their Venezuelan drilling business in violation of international law and for breach of contract. While there exists the possibility of realizing a recovery on HPIDC's expropriation claims, we are currently unable to determine the timing or amounts we may receive, if any, or the likelihood of recovery.
In September 2019, H&P and a subsidiary brought a lawsuit against a general liability insurance carrier and an insurance broker alleging bad faith and breach of contract related to an improperly imposed endorsement included in our 2017-2018 and 2018-2019 umbrella liability policies. During the three months ended June 30, 2025, the parties agreed to settle the matter for $27.5 million and, as a result, we recorded a gain within Other income (expense) during the third fiscal quarter on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 35

Table of Contents
The Company and its subsidiaries are parties to various other pending legal actions arising in the ordinary course of our business. We maintain insurance against certain business risks subject to certain deductibles. Although no assurance can be given, we believe, based on our experiences to date and taking into account established reserves and insurance, that the ultimate resolution of such items will not have a material adverse impact on our financial condition, cash flows, or results of operations. When we determine a loss is probable of occurring and is reasonably estimable, we accrue an undiscounted liability for such contingencies based on our best estimate using information available at that time. If the estimated loss is a range of potential outcomes and there is no better estimate within the range, we accrue the amount at the low end of the range. We disclose contingencies where an adverse outcome may be material, or in the judgment of management, we conclude the matter should otherwise be disclosed.

NOTE 15 BUSINESS SEGMENTS AND GEOGRAPHIC INFORMATION

Description of the Business
During the second quarter of fiscal year 2025, the naming convention for one of our reportable segments changed from Offshore Gulf of Mexico to Offshore Solutions. Beginning on the Closing Date, Offshore Solutions now includes the results from the acquired KCA Deutag offshore management contract operations. Similarly, our International Solutions segment now includes the results from the acquired KCA Deutag land operations. Operating results related to KCA Deutag's Kenera business unit are included in "Other" along with results from our real estate operations and our wholly-owned captive insurance companies. Our North America Solutions operating segment remains unchanged. For additional information regarding the completion of the Acquisition, refer to Note 3—Business Combination.
We are a performance-driven drilling solutions and technologies company based in Tulsa, Oklahoma with operations in all major U.S. onshore oil and gas producing basins as well as the Middle East, Europe, Latin America, and Australia. Our drilling operations consist mainly of contracting Company-owned drilling equipment primarily to large oil and gas exploration companies. We believe we are the recognized industry leader in drilling as well as technological innovation. We focus on offering our customers an integrated solutions-based approach by combining proprietary rig technology, automation software, and digital expertise into our rig operations rather than a product-based offering, such as a rig or separate technology package. Our drilling services operations are organized into the following reportable operating business segments: North America Solutions, International Solutions, and Offshore Solutions.
Each reportable operating segment is a strategic business unit that is managed separately, and consolidated revenues and expenses reflect the elimination of all material intercompany transactions. External revenues included in “Other” primarily consist of rental, manufacturing and engineering services income.
Segment Performance
We evaluate segment performance based on segment operating income (loss) before income taxes which includes:
•Revenues from external and internal customers
•Direct operating costs
•Depreciation and amortization
•Research and development
•Allocated general and administrative expenses
•Asset impairment charges
•Restructuring charges
but excludes gain on reimbursement of drilling equipment, other gain on sale of assets, corporate selling, general and administrative costs, corporate depreciation, corporate acquisition transactions costs, corporate asset impairment charges, and corporate restructuring charges.
General and administrative costs are allocated to the segments based primarily on specific identification and, to the extent that such identification is not practical, other methods may be used which we believe to be a reasonable reflection of the utilization of services provided.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 36

Table of Contents
Summarized financial information of our reportable segments for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 is shown in the following tables:

| Three Months Ended June 30, 2025
(in thousands) | North America Solutions |  | International Solutions |  | Offshore Solutions |  | Other |  | Eliminations |  | Total
External sales | $ | 591,976 |  |  | $ | 265,099 |  |  | $ | 161,777 |  |  | $ | 22,072 |  |  |  |  | $ | 1,040,924 |
Intersegment | 238 |  |  | 704 |  |  | — |  |  | 20,826 |  |  | (21,768) |  |  | — |
Total sales | 592,214 |  |  | 265,803 |  |  | 161,777 |  |  | 42,898 |  |  | (21,768) |  |  | 1,040,924 |
Segment operating income (loss) | $ | 157,649 |  |  | $ | (166,513) |  |  | $ | 8,769 |  |  | $ | (70,004) |  |  | $ | 6,114 |  |  | $ | (63,985) |

| Three Months Ended June 30, 2024
(in thousands) | North America Solutions |  | International Solutions |  | Offshore Solutions |  | Other |  | Eliminations |  | Total
External sales | $ | 620,040 |  |  | $ | 47,882 |  |  | $ | 27,218 |  |  | $ | 2,584 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 697,724 |
Intersegment | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 14,677 |  |  | (14,677) |  |  | — |
Total sales | 620,040 |  |  | 47,882 |  |  | 27,218 |  |  | 17,261 |  |  | (14,677) |  |  | 697,724 |
Segment operating income (loss) | $ | 163,407 |  |  | $ | (2,748) |  |  | $ | 5,010 |  |  | $ | (4,791) |  |  | $ | (616) |  |  | $ | 160,262 |

| Nine Months Ended June 30, 2025
(in thousands) | North America Solutions |  | International Solutions |  | Offshore Solutions |  | Other |  | Eliminations |  | Total
External sales | $ | 1,789,350 |  |  | $ | 560,319 |  |  | $ | 340,067 |  |  | $ | 44,529 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 2,734,265 |
Intersegment | 703 |  |  | 873 |  |  | — |  |  | 63,175 |  |  | (64,751) |  |  | — |
Total sales | 1,790,053 |  |  | 561,192 |  |  | 340,067 |  |  | 107,704 |  |  | (64,751) |  |  | 2,734,265 |
Segment operating income (loss) | $ | 461,803 |  |  | $ | (215,980) |  |  | $ | 29,649 |  |  | $ | (70,605) |  |  | $ | (2,247) |  |  | $ | 202,620 |

| Nine Months Ended June 30, 2024
(in thousands) | North America Solutions |  | International Solutions |  | Offshore Solutions |  | Other |  | Eliminations |  | Total
External sales | $ | 1,827,661 |  |  | $ | 148,512 |  |  | $ | 78,662 |  |  | $ | 7,979 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 2,062,814 |
Intersegment | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 45,649 |  |  | (45,649) |  |  | — |
Total sales | 1,827,661 |  |  | 148,512 |  |  | 78,662 |  |  | 53,628 |  |  | (45,649) |  |  | 2,062,814 |
Segment operating income (loss) | $ | 455,030 |  |  | $ | 8,606 |  |  | $ | 8,140 |  |  | $ | (2,073) |  |  | $ | (1,054) |  |  | $ | 468,649 |

Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 37

Table of Contents
The following table reconciles segment operating income (loss) per the tables above to income before income taxes as reported on the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations:

| Three Months Ended June 30, 2025 |  | Nine Months Ended June 30, 2025
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Segment operating income (loss) | $ | (63,985) |  |  | $ | 160,262 |  |  | $ | 202,620 |  |  | $ | 468,649 |
Gain on reimbursement of drilling equipment | 6,773 |  |  | 9,732 |  |  | 26,149 |  |  | 24,687 |
Other loss on sale of assets | (1,347) |  |  | (2,730) |  |  | (2,136) |  |  | (2,718) |
Corporate selling, general and administrative costs, corporate depreciation, corporate acquisition transaction costs, corporate asset impairment charges, and corporate restructuring charges | (69,710) |  |  | (53,807) |  |  | (221,853) |  |  | (140,756) |
Operating income (loss) | (128,269) |  |  | 113,457 |  |  | 4,780 |  |  | 349,862 |
Other income (expense) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Interest and dividend income | 2,856 |  |  | 11,888 |  |  | 31,854 |  |  | 29,189 |
Interest expense | (29,200) |  |  | (4,336) |  |  | (79,836) |  |  | (12,969) |
Gain (loss) on investment securities | (337) |  |  | 389 |  |  | 14,084 |  |  | 102 |
Foreign currency exchange loss | (9,216) |  |  | (2,144) |  |  | (16,137) |  |  | (4,509) |
Other | 31,258 |  |  | 3,134 |  |  | 33,214 |  |  | 2,991 |
Total unallocated amounts | (4,639) |  |  | 8,931 |  |  | (16,821) |  |  | 14,804 |
Income (loss) before income taxes | $ | (132,908) |  |  | $ | 122,388 |  |  | $ | (12,041) |  |  | $ | 364,666 |

The following table reconciles segment total assets to total assets as reported on the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets:

(in thousands) | June 30, 2025 |  | September 30, 2024
Total assets 1 |  |  |
North America Solutions | $ | 3,099,587 |  |  | $ | 3,225,410 |
International Solutions | 2,504,474 |  |  | 685,833 |
Offshore Solutions | 645,611 |  |  | 73,119 |
Other | 324,751 |  |  | 157,877 |
| 6,574,423 |  |  | 4,142,239 |
Investments and corporate operations | 287,580 |  |  | 1,639,659 |
| $ | 6,862,003 |  |  | $ | 5,781,898 |

(1)Assets by segment exclude investments in subsidiaries and intersegment activity.
The following table presents revenues from external customers by country based on the location of service provided:

| Three Months Ended June 30, |  | Nine Months Ended June 30,
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
Operating revenues |  |  |  |  |  |  |
United States | $ | 659,364 |  |  | $ | 648,816 |  |  | $ | 1,876,295 |  |  | $ | 1,911,122 |
Saudi Arabia | 103,752 |  |  | — |  |  | 201,673 |  |  | — |
Norway | 82,854 |  |  | — |  |  | 161,159 |  |  | — |
Argentina | 39,634 |  |  | 38,064 |  |  | 119,245 |  |  | 107,964 |
Oman | 45,089 |  |  | — |  |  | 114,709 |  |  | — |
Azerbaijan | 38,922 |  |  | — |  |  | 81,681 |  |  | — |
Germany | 16,027 |  |  | — |  |  | 33,079 |  |  | — |
Bahrain | 8,304 |  |  | 4,602 |  |  | 21,576 |  |  | 13,634 |
Columbia | 9,742 |  |  | 31 |  |  | 20,688 |  |  | 8,976 |
Kuwait | 10,508 |  |  | — |  |  | 19,680 |  |  | — |
Other Foreign | 26,728 |  |  | 6,211 |  |  | 84,480 |  |  | 21,118 |
Total | $ | 1,040,924 |  |  | $ | 697,724 |  |  | $ | 2,734,265 |  |  | $ | 2,062,814 |

Refer to Note 10—Revenue from Contracts with Customers for additional information regarding the recognition of revenue.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 38

Table of Contents
The following table presents property, plant and equipment by country based on the location of service provided:

(in thousands) | June 30, 2025 |  | September 30, 2024
Property, plant and equipment, net |  |  |
United States | $ | 2,576,767 |  |  | $ | 2,752,325 |
Saudi Arabia | 991,640 |  |  | 149,472 |
Oman | 449,849 |  |  | — |
Germany | 81,417 |  |  | — |
Argentina | 71,414 |  |  | 62,533 |
Kuwait | 41,947 |  |  | — |
Colombia | 38,520 |  |  | 19,243 |
Norway | 24,629 |  |  | — |
Bahrain | 23,221 |  |  | 19,807 |
Other Foreign | 108,752 |  |  | 12,897 |
Total | $ | 4,408,156 |  |  | $ | 3,016,277 |

NOTE 16 RESTRUCTURING CHARGES

Beginning in the third quarter of fiscal year 2025, we initiated a workforce reduction plan to help improve operating margins by reducing direct and indirect support costs. As a result, during the three months ended June 30, 2025, we incurred costs of approximately $4.7 million, primarily related to one-time severance payments to involuntarily terminated employees. These expenses are recorded within Restructuring charges on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 39

Table of Contents

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

This Quarterly Report on Form 10‑Q (“Form 10‑Q”) contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the “Securities Act”), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”). All statements other than statements of historical facts included in this Form 10-Q are forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements may be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology such as “may,” “will,” “expect,” “intend,” “estimate,” “anticipate,” “believe,” “predict,” “project,” “target,” “continue,” or the negative thereof or similar terminology, and such statements include, but are not limited to, statements regarding the Acquisition (as defined herein) and the anticipated benefits; and impact of such transaction, the timing and terms of recommencement of suspended rigs related to the Acquisition, our strategy, future operations, financial position, estimated revenues and losses, projected costs, prospects, plans and objectives of management. Forward-looking statements are based upon current plans, estimates, and expectations that are subject to risks, uncertainties, and assumptions, many of which are beyond our control and any of which could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in or implied by the forward-looking statements. Although we believe that the expectations reflected in such forward-looking statements are reasonable, we can give no assurance that such expectations will prove to be correct. The inclusion of such statements should not be regarded as a representation that such plans, estimates, or expectations will be achieved.
Factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in or implied by such forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to:
•our ability to achieve the strategic and other objectives relating to the Acquisition;
•the risk that we are unable to integrate KCA Deutag International Limited's ("KCA Deutag") operations in a successful manner and in the expected time period;
•the volatility of future oil and natural gas prices;
•contracting of our rigs and actions by current or potential customers;
•the effects of actions by, or disputes among or between, members of the Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries (“OPEC”) and other oil producing nations (together, “OPEC+”) with respect to production levels or other matters related to the prices of oil and natural gas;
•changes in future levels of drilling activity and capital expenditures by our customers, whether as a result of global capital markets and liquidity, changes in prices of oil and natural gas or otherwise, which may cause us to idle or stack additional rigs, or increase our capital expenditures and the construction, upgrade or acquisition of rigs;
•changes in worldwide rig supply and demand, competition, or technology;
•possible cancellation, suspension, renegotiation or termination (with or without cause) of our contracts as a result of general or industry-specific economic conditions, mechanical difficulties, performance or other reasons;
•expansion and growth of our business and operations;
•our belief that the final outcome of our legal proceedings will not materially affect our financial results;
•the impact of federal, state and foreign legislative and regulatory actions and policies, affecting our costs and increasing operating restrictions or delay and other adverse impacts on our business;
•environmental or other liabilities, risks, damages or losses, whether related to storms or hurricanes (including wreckage or debris removal), collisions, grounding, blowouts, fires, explosions, other accidents, terrorism or otherwise, for which insurance coverage and contractual indemnities may be insufficient, unenforceable or otherwise unavailable;
•the impact of geopolitical developments and tensions, war and uncertainty involving or in the geographic region of oil-producing countries (including the ongoing armed conflicts between Russia and Ukraine and conflicts in Israel, and any related political or economic responses and counter-responses or otherwise by various global actors or the general effect on the global economy);
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 40

Table of Contents
•global economic conditions, such as a general slowdown in the global economy, supply chain disruptions, inflationary pressures, the impact of new or additional tariffs, currency fluctuations, and instability of financial institutions, and their impact on the Company;
•our financial condition and liquidity;
•tax matters, including our effective tax rates, tax positions, results of audits, changes in tax laws, treaties and regulations, tax assessments and liabilities for taxes;
•the occurrence of security incidents, including breaches of security, or other attack, destruction, alteration, corruption, or unauthorized access to our information technology systems or destruction, loss, alteration, corruption or misuse or unauthorized disclosure of or access to data;
•potential impacts on our business resulting from climate change, greenhouse gas regulations, and the impact of climate change related changes in the frequency and severity of weather patterns;
•potential long-lived asset impairments; and
•our sustainability strategy, including expectations, plans, or goals related to corporate responsibility, sustainability and environmental matters, and any related reputational risks as a result of execution of this strategy.
Additional factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from our expectations or results discussed in the forward‑looking statements are disclosed in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10‑K under Part I, Item 1A— “Risk Factors” and Item 7— “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.” All subsequent written and oral forward‑looking statements, express or implied, are expressly qualified in their entirety by such cautionary statements.
All forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made and are based on information available at that time. Because of the underlying risks and uncertainties, we caution you against placing undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. We assume no duty to update or revise these forward‑looking statements based on changes in internal estimates, expectations or otherwise, except as required by law.

Executive Summary

H&P through its operating subsidiaries provides performance-driven drilling solutions and technologies that are intended to make hydrocarbon recovery safer and more economical for oil and gas exploration and production companies. During the second quarter of fiscal year 2025, the naming convention for one of our reportable segments changed from Offshore Gulf of Mexico to Offshore Solutions. Beginning on the Closing Date, Offshore Solutions now includes the results from the acquired KCA Deutag offshore management contract operations. Similarly, our International Solutions segment now includes the results from the acquired KCA Deutag land operations. Operating results related to KCA Deutag's Kenera business unit are included in "Other" along with results from our real estate operations and our wholly-owned captive insurance companies. Our North America Solutions operating segment remains unchanged. For additional information regarding the completion of the Acquisition, refer to Note 3—Business Combination.
As of June 30, 2025, our drilling rig fleet included a total of 368 drilling rigs. Our reportable operating business segments consist of the North America Solutions segment with 224 rigs, the International Solutions segment with 137 rigs, and the Offshore Solutions segment with seven offshore platform rigs as of June 30, 2025. Although the Offshore Solutions segment has a fleet of platform rigs, the majority of its revenues are derived from asset-light management contracts. At the close of the third quarter of fiscal year 2025, we had 213 active contracted rigs, of which 140 were under a fixed-term contract and 73 were working well-to-well, compared to 170 contracted rigs at September 30, 2024. Our long-term strategy remains focused on innovation, technology, safety, operational excellence, and reliability. As we move forward, we believe that our rig fleet, technology offerings, financial strength, contract backlog and strong customer and employee base position us very well to respond to continued cyclical and often times, volatile market conditions and to take advantage of future opportunities.

Market Outlook

Our revenues are primarily derived from the capital expenditures of companies involved in the exploration, development and production of crude oil and natural gas (“E&Ps”). Generally, the level of capital expenditures is dictated by capital budgets set to achieve respective production targets in relation to current and expected future prices of crude oil and natural gas, which are determined by various supply and demand factors and have historically been volatile. Furthermore, E&Ps have become more fiscally disciplined in their level of capital expenditures relative to commodity price fluctuations and the amount of free cash flows that can be returned to their shareholders, which has resulted in less volatility within the oilfield service businesses, including our operations.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 41

Table of Contents
Earlier in calendar 2025, the announcements by the U.S. government regarding the implementation of global tariffs and OPEC+ regarding the planned increase of crude oil supply created a high level of uncertainty in the global energy markets. More recently, heightened geopolitical tensions in the Middle East have perpetuated and elevated the level of uncertainty further. Although we do not anticipate that these announcements and events, particularly the tariff announcements and the armed conflict in the Middle East, will have a direct material impact on the Company's operations or financial results, we believe the indirect effects could lead to reduced activity and profitability for the remainder of fiscal 2025, or possibly even further, until the global economic impacts of these events are fully realized. Since these announcements, both crude oil and natural gas prices have fluctuated more with crude oil prices lower than levels a year ago. Such volatility could lead E&Ps to adjust their capital budgets lower and reduce planned capital expenditures, which could ultimately impact our business through lower than expected activity levels.

Recent Developments

KCA Deutag Acquisition
On the Closing Date, H&P completed the Acquisition of KCA Deutag pursuant to the Purchase Agreement. H&P paid aggregate cash consideration of approximately $2.0 billion, which consisted of the share purchase price of $0.9 billion and $1.1 billion which was used to contemporaneously repay or redeem certain of KCA Deutag existing debt, including, as applicable, the payment of all accrued and unpaid interest, premiums, and fees. The cash consideration was funded through a combination of net proceeds from the Company’s September 2024 senior notes offering, net proceeds from the funding of the Company’s Term Loan Credit Agreement, cash on hand, and monetization of our investment in ADNOC Drilling.
KCA Deutag is a diverse global drilling company. The company derives a significant portion of its revenues and cash flow from its land operations and has a substantial land drilling presence in the Middle East with additional operations in South America, Europe, and Nothern Africa. In addition to its land operations, the company has asset-light offshore management contract operations in the North Sea, Angola, Azerbaijan and Canada. Management contract operations provide services to customer platforms where the customer owns the drilling rig. KCA Deutag’s Kenera business unit comprises manufacturing and engineering operations, including Bentec, with three facilities serving the energy industry. See Note 3—Business Combination for additional details related to the Acquisition.
Subsequent to the announcement of the Acquisition in July 2024 through July 2025, KCA Deutag and the Company have received notifications of contract suspensions for rigs from the legacy KCA Deutag rig fleet operating in Saudi Arabia. Through June 30, 2025, the Company's total rig suspensions were 26 rigs; however, subsequent to June 30, 2025, the Company has received notification of one additional rig suspended bringing the total rigs suspensions in country to 27 rigs.
At the time the Acquisition was announced, we initially expected to realize approximately $25 million in synergies. Since that time, we have been able to conduct a more detailed analysis of possible synergies, and we also launched a broader review of our enterprise cost structure. We now anticipate realizing in excess of $25 million of cost savings from the combination of synergies associated with the Acquisition and other permanent cost-saving initiatives (such as our workforce reduction plan discussed in Note 16—Restructuring Charges) and anticipate reducing our overall cost structure by approximately $50 to $75 million. We believe these cost-saving efforts will become increasingly evident in the forthcoming quarters.

Contract Backlog

As of June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024, our total contract drilling backlog, being the expected future dayrate revenue from executed contracts, was $7.3 billion and $1.5 billion, respectively. The increase in backlog from September 30, 2024 to June 30, 2025 is primarily due to the completion of the Acquisition. Approximately 27.8 percent of the June 30, 2025 total backlog is reasonably expected to be fulfilled through fiscal year 2026, as a majority of our contracts are long term.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 42

Table of Contents
The following table sets forth the total backlog by reportable segment as of June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024, and the percentage of the June 30, 2025 backlog reasonably expected to be fulfilled in fiscal year 2025:

(in billions) | June 30, 2025 |  | September 30, 2024 |  |
Firm contracts 1: |  |  |  |  |
North America Solutions | $ | 0.5 |  |  | $ | 0.7 |  |  |
International Solutions | 3.9 |  |  | 0.8 |  |  |
Offshore Solutions | 1.0 |  |  | — |  |  |
| 5.4 |  |  | 1.5 |  |  |
Optional contract extension periods: |  |  |  |  |
International Solutions 2 | 0.5 |  |  | — |  |  |
Offshore Solutions | 1.4 |  |  | — |  |  |
| 1.9 |  |  | — |  |  |
Total backlog | $ | 7.3 |  |  | $ | 1.5 |  |  |

(1)These amounts do not include anticipated contract renewals or expected performance bonuses.
(2)Included in the International Solutions reportable segment's backlog balance at June 30, 2025 is $236.0 million of expected revenue from certain contracts in Saudi Arabia that have been temporarily suspended and are expected to gradually resume operations. The information presented in the table above reflects the fact that we expect these contracts to be extended for a period of time at least equal to the expected suspension period.
The total backlog figures for the International Solutions and Offshore Solutions reporting segments, as of June 30, 2025 include $3.5 billion and $2.4 billion, respectively, attributed to our recently acquired subsidiary, KCA Deutag.
The early termination of a contract or suspension of operations may result in a rig being idle for an extended period of time, which could adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. The agreements within our recently acquired subsidiary, KCA Deutag, contain provisions for optional early termination or suspension without any associated early termination fees. Early terminations could cause the actual amount of revenue earned to significantly vary from the backlog reported. See Item 1A—"Risk Factors—Our current backlog of drilling services and solutions revenue may decline and may not be ultimately realized as fixed‑term contracts and may, in certain instances, be terminated without an early termination payment” and Item 1A—Risk Factors—"The impact and effects of public health crises, pandemics and epidemics, such as the COVID-19 pandemic, could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations” within our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”), regarding fixed term contract risk.

Results of Operations for the Three Months Ended June 30, 2025 and 2024

Consolidated Results of Operations
Net Income (Loss) Attributable to Helmerich & Payne Inc. We reported a loss of $162.8 million ($(1.64) diluted share) for the three months ended June 30, 2025 compared to income of $88.7 million ($0.88 diluted share) for the three months ended June 30, 2024.
Operating Revenue During the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, consolidated operating revenues were $1.0 billion and $0.7 billion, respectively. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $348.6 million of revenue during the three months ended June 30, 2025.
Direct Operating Expenses, Excluding Depreciation and Amortization Direct operating expenses were $735.3 million and $416.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $290.4 million in direct operating expenses during the three months ended June 30, 2025.
Other Operating Expenses Other operating expenses were $31.1 million and $1.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $20.6 million of costs associated with Kenera's manufacturing and engineering operations.
Depreciation and Amortization Expense Depreciation and amortization expense increased to $179.5 million during the three months ended June 30, 2025 compared to $97.8 million during the three months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $74.3 million in depreciation and amortization expense during the three months ended June 30, 2025.
Selling, General and Administrative Expense Selling, general and administrative expenses increased to $65.5 million during the three months ended June 30, 2025 compared to $60.2 million during the three months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $13.3 million in selling, general and administrative expenses during the three months ended June 30, 2025. The increase was partially offset by a $7.9 million decrease in professional services, consulting, and IT related expenses.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 43

Table of Contents
Acquisition Transaction Costs During the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, we recognized $8.6 million and $6.7 million, respectively, in acquisition transaction costs associated with the Acquisition. These non-recurring costs are primarily related to third-party legal, advisory and valuation services. See Note 3—Business Combination for additional details related to the Acquisition.
Asset Impairment Charges During the three months ended June 30, 2025, we recorded a non-cash goodwill impairment charge of $173.3 million associated with our International Solutions and Kenera reporting units. See Note 6—Goodwill and Intangible Assets for additional details related to the goodwill impairment charges.
Interest Expense Interest expenses were $29.2 million and $4.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The increase was primarily driven by interest associated with our September 2024 senior notes offering and Term Loan Credit Agreement. See Note 7—Debt for additional details related to our debt agreements.
Gain (Loss) on Investment Securities During the three months ended June 30, 2025, we recognized an aggregate loss of $0.3 million on investment securities. The aggregate loss primarily consisted of a $0.8 million loss on our investment in Tamboran, partially offset by a $0.6 million gain on a geothermal equity investment due to changes in the fair value of the investments. During the three months ended June 30, 2024, we recognized a gain of $0.4 million on investment securities. The gain consisted of a $5.6 million gain and $1.9 million gain on our equity investments in ADNOC Drilling and Tamboran Corp., respectively; both of which were a result of increases in the fair market value of the stocks. These gains were offset by a $7.1 million loss recognized during the three months ended June 30, 2024 as a result of a Blue Chip Swap transaction that occurred during the period.
Income Taxes For the three months ended June 30, 2025, we had income tax expense of $29.0 million (which includes a discrete tax expense of $1.3 million primarily related to return to provision adjustments, a decrease to the deferred state income tax rate and certain foreign taxes) compared to income tax expense of $33.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2024 (which includes a discrete tax benefit of $0.8 million related to return to provision adjustments). Our statutory federal income tax rate for fiscal year 2025 and 2024 is 21.0 percent (before incremental state and foreign taxes).
North America Solutions

| Three Months Ended June 30, |  |
(in thousands, except operating statistics) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | % Change
Operating revenues | $ | 592,214 |  |  | $ | 620,040 |  |  | (4.5) | %
Direct operating expenses | 326,042 |  |  | 342,564 |  |  | (4.8) |
Depreciation and amortization | 88,078 |  |  | 89,207 |  |  | (1.3) |
Research and development | 7,617 |  |  | 10,623 |  |  | (28.3) |
Selling, general and administrative expense | 10,972 |  |  | 14,239 |  |  | (22.9) |
Acquisition transaction costs | 7 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Restructuring charges | 1,849 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Segment operating income | $ | 157,649 |  |  | $ | 163,407 |  |  | (3.5) |
Financial Data and Other Operating Statistics 1: |  |  |  |  |
Direct margin (Non-GAAP)2 | $ | 266,172 |  |  | $ | 277,476 |  |  | (4.1) |
Revenue days 3 | 13,400 |  |  | 13,683 |  |  | (2.1) |
Average active rigs 4 | 147 |  |  | 150 |  |  | (2.0) |
Number of active rigs at the end of period 5 | 141 |  |  | 146 |  |  | (3.4) |
Number of available rigs at the end of period | 224 |  |  | 232 |  |  | (3.4) |
Reimbursements of "out-of-pocket" expenses | $ | 73,268 |  |  | $ | 74,915 |  |  | (2.2) |

(1)These operating metrics and financial data, including average active rigs, are provided to allow investors to analyze the various components of segment financial results in terms of activity, utilization and other key results. Management uses these metrics to analyze historical segment financial results and as the key inputs for forecasting and budgeting segment financial results.
(2)Direct margin, which is considered a non-GAAP metric, is defined as operating revenues less direct operating expenses and is included as a supplemental disclosure because we believe it is useful in assessing and understanding our current operational performance, especially in making comparisons over time. See — Non-GAAP Measurements below for a reconciliation of segment operating income (loss) to direct margin.
(3)Defined as the number of contractual days we recognized revenue for during the period.
(4)Active rigs generate revenue for the Company; accordingly, 'average active rigs' represents the average number of rigs generating revenue during the applicable time period. This metric is calculated by dividing revenue days by total days in the applicable period (i.e., 91 days).
(5)Defined as the number of rigs generating revenue at the applicable end date of the time period.
Operating Revenues Operating revenues were $592.2 million and $620.0 million in the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The decrease in operating revenues was primarily due to lower activity levels and per revenue day pricing levels.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 44

Table of Contents
Direct Operating Expenses Direct operating expenses decreased to $326.0 million during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to $342.6 million during the three months ended June 30, 2024. This decrease was primarily due to lower activity levels and a decrease in per revenue day material and supplies expense.
International Solutions

| Three Months Ended June 30, |  |
(in thousands, except operating statistics) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | % Change
Operating revenues | $ | 265,803 |  |  | $ | 47,882 |  |  | 455.1 | %
Direct operating expenses | 231,695 |  |  | 45,352 |  |  | 410.9 |
Depreciation and amortization | 66,734 |  |  | 2,797 |  |  | 2,285.9 |
Selling, general and administrative expense | 5,014 |  |  | 2,481 |  |  | 102.1 |
Acquisition transaction costs | 141 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Asset impairment charges | 128,352 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Restructuring charges | 380 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Segment operating loss | $ | (166,513) |  |  | $ | (2,748) |  |  | (5,959.4) |
Financial Data and Other Operating Statistics 1: |  |  |  |  |
Direct margin (Non-GAAP)2 | $ | 34,108 |  |  | $ | 2,530 |  |  | 1,248.1 |
Revenue days 3 | 6,573 |  |  | 1,067 |  |  | 516.0 |
Average active rigs 4 | 72 |  |  | 12 |  |  | 500.0 |
Number of active rigs at the end of period 5 | 69 |  |  | 12 |  |  | 475.0 |
Number of available rigs at the end of period | 137 |  |  | 23 |  |  | 495.7 |
Reimbursements of "out-of-pocket" expenses | $ | 10,736 |  |  | $ | 2,069 |  |  | 418.9 |

(1)These operating metrics and financial data, including average active rigs, are provided to allow investors to analyze the various components of segment financial results in terms of activity, utilization and other key results. Management uses these metrics to analyze historical segment financial results and as the key inputs for forecasting and budgeting segment financial results.
(2)Direct margin, which is considered a non-GAAP metric, is defined as operating revenues less direct operating expenses and is included as a supplemental disclosure because we believe it is useful in assessing and understanding our current operational performance, especially in making comparisons over time. See — Non-GAAP Measurements below for a reconciliation of segment operating income (loss) to direct margin.
(3)Defined as the number of contractual days we recognized revenue for during the period.
(4)Active rigs generate revenue for the Company; accordingly, 'average active rigs' represents the average number of rigs generating revenue during the applicable time period. This metric is calculated by dividing revenue days by total days in the applicable period (i.e., 91 days).
(5)Defined as the number of rigs generating revenue at the applicable end date of the time period.
Operating Revenues Operating revenues were $265.8 million and $47.9 million in the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The $217.9 million increase in operating revenues was primarily driven by an additional $194.1 million in revenue generated from expanded operations following the Acquisition. Additionally, the increase in operating revenues was attibutable to increased FlexRig® activity levels in Saudi Arabia from the commencement of operations for rigs previously awarded during fiscal year 2024.
Direct Operating Expenses Direct operating expenses increased to $231.7 million during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to $45.4 million during the three months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $159.9 million in direct operating expenses during the three months ended June 30, 2025. Additionally, the increase in direct operating expenses was attributable to start up costs associated with our increased FlexRig® activity levels in Saudi Arabia from the commencement of operations for rigs previously awarded during fiscal year 2024.
Depreciation and Amortization Expense Depreciation expense increased to $66.7 million during the three months ended June 30, 2025 compared to $2.8 million during the three months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $53.3 million in depreciation and amortization expense during the three months ended June 30, 2025.
Asset Impairment Charges During the three months ended June 30, 2025, we recorded a non-cash goodwill impairment charge of $128.4 million associated with our International Solutions reporting unit. See Note 6—Goodwill and Intangible Assets for additional details related to the goodwill impairment charges.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 45

Table of Contents
Offshore Solutions

| Three Months Ended June 30, |  |
(in thousands, except operating statistics) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | % Change
Operating revenues | $ | 161,777 |  |  | $ | 27,218 |  |  | 494.4 | %
Direct operating expenses | 139,004 |  |  | 19,611 |  |  | 608.8 |
Depreciation and amortization | 12,681 |  |  | 1,798 |  |  | 605.3 |
Selling, general and administrative expense | 1,294 |  |  | 799 |  |  | 62.0 |
Restructuring charges | 29 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Segment operating income | $ | 8,769 |  |  | $ | 5,010 |  |  | 75.0 |
Financial Data and Other Operating Statistics 1: |  |  |  |  |
Direct margin (Non-GAAP)2 | $ | 22,773 |  |  | $ | 7,607 |  |  | 199.4 |
Revenue days 3 | 273 |  |  | 273 |  |  | — |
Average active rigs 4 | 3 |  |  | 3 |  |  | — |
Number of active rigs at the end of period 5 | 3 |  |  | 3 |  |  | — |
Number of available rigs at the end of period | 7 |  |  | 7 |  |  | — |
Reimbursements of "out-of-pocket" expenses | $ | 23,043 |  |  | $ | 7,746 |  |  | 197.5 |

(1)These operating metrics and financial data, including average active rigs, are provided to allow investors to analyze the various components of segment financial results in terms of activity, utilization and other key results. Management uses these metrics to analyze historical segment financial results and as the key inputs for forecasting and budgeting segment financial results.
(2)Direct margin, which is considered a non-GAAP metric, is defined as operating revenues less direct operating expenses and is included as a supplemental disclosure because we believe it is useful in assessing and understanding our current operational performance, especially in making comparisons over time. See — Non-GAAP Measurements below for a reconciliation of segment operating income (loss) to direct margin.
(3)Defined as the number of contractual days we recognized revenue for during the period.
(4)Active rigs generate revenue for the Company; accordingly, 'average active rigs' represents the average number of rigs generating revenue during the applicable time period. This metric is calculated by dividing revenue days by total days in the applicable period (i.e., 91 days).
(5)Defined as the number of rigs generating revenue at the applicable end date of the time period.
Operating Revenues Operating revenues were $161.8 million and $27.2 million in the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The $134.6 million increase in operating revenues was primarily driven by an additional $135.9 million in revenue generated from expanded operations following the Acquisition.
Direct Operating Expenses Direct operating expenses increased to $139.0 million during the three months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to $19.6 million during the three months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $119.8 million in direct operating expenses during the three months ended June 30, 2025.
Depreciation and Amortization Expense Depreciation expense increased to $12.7 million during the three months ended June 30, 2025 compared to $1.8 million during the three months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $11.1 million in depreciation and amortization expense during the three months ended June 30, 2025.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 46

Table of Contents
Other Operations
Results of our other operations, excluding corporate selling, general and administrative costs, and corporate depreciation, are as follows:

| Three Months Ended June 30, |  |
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | % Change
Operating revenues | $ | 42,898 |  |  | $ | 17,261 |  |  | 148.5 | %
Direct operating expenses | 63,000 |  |  | 21,413 |  |  | 194.2 |
Depreciation | 2,010 |  |  | 277 |  |  | 625.6 |
Research and development | 212 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Selling, general and administrative expense | 2,383 |  |  | 362 |  |  | 558.3 |
Asset impairment charges | 44,907 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Restructuring charges | 390 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Operating loss | $ | (70,004) |  |  | $ | (4,791) |  |  | (1,361.2) |

Operating Revenues We continue to use our Captive insurance companies to insure the deductibles for our domestic workers’ compensation, general liability, automobile liability claims programs, and medical stop-loss program and to insure the deductibles from the Company's international casualty and rig property programs. Operating revenues of $42.9 million and $17.3 million during the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, primarily consisted of $16.3 million and $14.7 million, respectively, in intercompany premium revenues recorded by the Captives. These revenues were eliminated upon consolidation. During the three months ended June 30, 2025, operating revenues also consisted of $23.7 million from Kenera's manufacturing and engineering operations, of which, $4.5 million is related to intercompany revenues that were eliminated upon consolidation.
Direct Operating Expenses Direct operating expenses of $63.0 million and $21.4 million during the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, primarily consisted of $29.3 million and $5.3 million, respectively, in adjustments to accruals for estimated losses allocated to the Captives, rig and casualty insurance premiums of $10.1 million and $9.5 million, respectively, and medical stop loss expenses of $4.4 million and $4.1 million, respectively. The change to accruals for estimated losses was primarily due to actuarial valuation adjustments by our third-party actuary. During the three months ended June 30, 2025, direct operating expenses also consisted of $20.6 million from Kenera's manufacturing and engineering operations.
Asset Impairment Charges During the three months ended June 30, 2025, we recorded a non-cash goodwill impairment charge of $44.9 million associated with our Kenera reporting unit. See Note 6—Goodwill and Intangible Assets for additional details related to the goodwill impairment charges.

Results of Operations for the Nine Months Ended June 30, 2025 and 2024

The Compnay's results presented for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 reflect a full 273 days of legacy H&P operations and 166 days of KCA Deutag operations, as the Acquisition was completed on January 16, 2025.
Consolidated Results of Operations
Net Income (Loss) Attributable to Helmerich & Payne Inc. We reported a loss of $106.3 million ($(1.08) per diluted share) for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 compared to income of $268.7 million ($2.67 per diluted share) for the nine months ended June 30, 2024.
Operating Revenue Consolidated operating revenues were $2.7 billion and $2.1 billion for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $669.2 million of revenue during the nine months ended June 30, 2025.
Direct Operating Expenses, Excluding Depreciation and Amortization Direct operating expenses were $1.9 billion and $1.2 billion for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $551.1 million in direct operating expenses during the nine months ended June 30, 2025.
Other Operating Expenses Other operating expenses were $35.7 million and $3.3 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $32.8 million of costs associated with Kenera's manufacturing and engineering operations.
Depreciation and Amortization Expense Depreciation and amortization expense increased to $436.2 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 compared to $296.4 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $131.4 million in depreciation and amortization expense during the nine months ended June 30, 2025.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 47

Table of Contents
Selling, General and Administrative Expense Selling, general and administrative expenses increased to $209.4 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 compared to $178.0 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $32.9 million in selling, general and administrative expenses during the nine months ended June 30, 2025.
Acquisition Transaction Costs During the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, we recognized approximately $49.0 million and $7.5 million, respectively, in acquisition transaction costs associated with the Acquisition. These non-recurring costs are primarily related to third-party legal, advisory and valuation services. See Note 3—Business Combination for additional details related to the Acquisition.
Asset Impairment Charges During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, we recorded asset impairment charges of $175.1 million primarily driven by a non-cash goodwill impairment charge of $173.3 million associated with our International Solutions and Kenera reporting units. See Note 6—Goodwill and Intangible Assets for additional details related to the impairment charges.
Interest Expense Interest expenses were $79.8 million and $13.0 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The increase was primarily driven by interest expense associated with our September 2024 senior notes offering and Term Loan Credit Agreement. See Note 7—Debt for additional details related to our debt agreements.
Gain on Investment Securities During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, we recognized an aggregate gain of $14.1 million on investment securities. The aggregate gain consisted of $15.0 million, $10.2 million and $1.3 million of gains on various geothermal equity investments, our investment in Galileo, and our investment in Tamboran, respectively, due to changes in the fair value of the investments. The gain was partially offset by a $12.4 million loss on our sale of equity securities in ADNOC Drilling, of which $8.4 million is associated with the change in the fair value of the investment and $4.0 million relates to transaction fees associated with the sale of the securities. During the nine months ended June 30, 2024, we recognized an aggregate gain of $0.1 million on investment securities. The gains consisted of $3.7 million and $3.5 million of gains on our equity investments in Tamboran Corp. and ADNOC Drilling, respectively; both of which were results of increases in the fair market values of the stock. The gains on our equity investments in Tamboran and ADNOC Drilling were offset by a $7.1 million loss recognized as a result of the Blue Chip Swap transaction that occurred during the period.
Income Taxes For the nine months ended June 30, 2025 we had income tax expense of $92.1 million (which includes a discrete tax expense of $2.1 million primarily related to equity compensation, return to provision adjustments, a decrease to the deferred state income tax rate and certain foreign taxes) compared to income tax expense of $96.0 million (which includes a discrete tax benefit of $1.6 million related to equity compensation and return to provision adjustments) for the nine months ended June 30, 2024. Our statutory federal income tax rate for fiscal year 2025 and 2024 is 21.0 percent (before incremental state and foreign taxes).
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 48

Table of Contents
North America Solutions

| Nine Months Ended June 30, |  |
(in thousands, except operating statistics) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | % Change
Operating revenues | $ | 1,790,053 |  |  | $ | 1,827,661 |  |  | (2.1) | %
Direct operating expenses | 992,462 |  |  | 1,022,702 |  |  | (3.0) |
Depreciation and amortization | 263,565 |  |  | 273,799 |  |  | (3.7) |
Research and development | 26,560 |  |  | 32,318 |  |  | (17.8) |
Selling, general and administrative expense | 42,266 |  |  | 43,812 |  |  | (3.5) |
Acquisition transaction costs | 41 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Asset impairment charges | 1,507 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Restructuring charges | 1,849 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Segment operating income | $ | 461,803 |  |  | $ | 455,030 |  |  | 1.5 |
Financial Data and Other Operating Statistics 1: |  |  |  |  |
Direct margin (Non-GAAP)2 | $ | 797,591 |  |  | $ | 804,959 |  |  | (0.9) |
Revenue days 3 | 40,523 |  |  | 41,516 |  |  | (2.4) |
Average active rigs 4 | 148 |  |  | 152 |  |  | (2.6) |
Number of active rigs at the end of period 5 | 141 |  |  | 146 |  |  | (3.4) |
Number of available rigs at the end of period | 224 |  |  | 232 |  |  | (3.4) |
Reimbursements of "out-of-pocket" expenses | $ | 219,302 |  |  | $ | 218,227 |  |  | 0.5 |

(1)These operating metrics and financial data, including average active rigs, are provided to allow investors to analyze the various components of segment financial results in terms of activity, utilization and other key results. Management uses these metrics to analyze historical segment financial results and as the key inputs for forecasting and budgeting segment financial results.
(2)Direct margin, which is considered a non-GAAP metric, is defined as operating revenues less direct operating expenses and is included as a supplemental disclosure because we believe it is useful in assessing and understanding our current operational performance, especially in making comparisons over time. See — Non-GAAP Measurements below for a reconciliation of segment operating income (loss) to direct margin.
(3)Defined as the number of contractual days we recognized revenue for during the period.
(4)Active rigs generate revenue for the Company; accordingly, 'average active rigs' represents the average number of rigs generating revenue during the applicable time period. This metric is calculated by dividing revenue days by total days in the applicable period (i.e., 273 days).
(5)Defined as the number of rigs generating revenue at the applicable end date of the time period.
Operating Revenues During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, operating revenue decreased by $37.6 million compared to the same period in 2024. This decrease was mainly driven by reduced activity levels.
Direct Operating Expenses Direct operating expenses decreased to $992.5 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to $1.0 billion during the nine months ended June 30, 2024. This decrease was primarily driven by a decrease in rig activity.
Depreciation and Amortization Expense Depreciation and amortization expense decreased to $263.6 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to $273.8 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2024. The decrease was primarily driven by $10.9 million of accelerated depreciation recognized during the nine months ended June 30, 2024 for components on rigs that were scheduled for conversion.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 49

Table of Contents
International Solutions

| Nine Months Ended June 30, |  |
(in thousands, except operating statistics) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | % Change
Operating revenues | $ | 561,192 |  |  | $ | 148,512 |  |  | 277.9 | %
Direct operating expenses | 507,106 |  |  | 125,023 |  |  | 305.6 |
Depreciation and amortization | 128,715 |  |  | 7,549 |  |  | 1,605.1 |
Selling, general and administrative expense | 12,268 |  |  | 7,334 |  |  | 67.3 |
Acquisition transaction costs | 351 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Asset impairment charges | 128,352 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Restructuring charges | 380 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Segment operating income (loss) | $ | (215,980) |  |  | $ | 8,606 |  |  | (2,609.6) |
Financial Data and Other Operating Statistics 1: |  |  |  |  |
Direct margin (Non-GAAP)2 | $ | 54,086 |  |  | $ | 23,489 |  |  | 130.3 |
Revenue days 3 | 14,460 |  |  | 3,278 |  |  | 341.1 |
Average active rigs 4 | 53 |  |  | 12 |  |  | 341.7 |
Number of active rigs at the end of period 5 | 69 |  |  | 12 |  |  | 475.0 |
Number of available rigs at the end of period | 137 |  |  | 23 |  |  | 495.7 |
Reimbursements of "out-of-pocket" expenses | $ | 21,325 |  |  | $ | 7,417 |  |  | 187.5 |

(1)These operating metrics and financial data, including average active rigs, are provided to allow investors to analyze the various components of segment financial results in terms of activity, utilization and other key results. Management uses these metrics to analyze historical segment financial results and as the key inputs for forecasting and budgeting segment financial results.
(2)Direct margin, which is considered a non-GAAP metric, is defined as operating revenues less direct operating expenses and is included as a supplemental disclosure because we believe it is useful in assessing and understanding our current operational performance, especially in making comparisons over time. See — Non-GAAP Measurements below for a reconciliation of segment operating income (loss) to direct margin.
(3)Defined as the number of contractual days we recognized revenue for during the period.
(4)Active rigs generate revenue for the Company; accordingly, 'average active rigs' represents the average number of rigs generating revenue during the applicable time period. This metric is calculated by dividing revenue days by total days in the applicable period (i.e., 273 days).
(5)Defined as the number of rigs generating revenue at the applicable end date of the time period.
Operating Revenues Operating revenues were $561.2 million and $148.5 million in the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The $412.7 million increase in operating revenues was primarily driven by an additional $375.3 million in revenue generated from expanded operations following the Acquisition. Additionally, the increase in operating revenues was attributable to increased FlexRig® activity levels in Saudi Arabia from the commencement of operations for rigs previously awarded during fiscal year 2024.
Direct Operating Expenses Direct operating expenses increased to $507.1 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to $125.0 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $306.2 million in direct operating expense during the nine months ended June 30, 2025. Additionally, the increase in direct operating expenses was attributable to start up costs associated with our increased FlexRig® activity levels in Saudi Arabia from the commencement of operations for rigs previously awarded during fiscal year 2024.
Depreciation and Amortization Expense Depreciation expense increased to $128.7 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 compared to $7.5 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $102.8 million in depreciation and amortization expense during the nine months ended June 30, 2025.
Asset Impairment Charges During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, we recorded a non-cash goodwill impairment charge of $128.4 million associated with our International Solutions reporting unit. See Note 6—Goodwill and Intangible Assets for additional details related to the goodwill impairment charges.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 50

Table of Contents
Offshore Solutions

| Nine Months Ended June 30, |  |
(in thousands, except operating statistics) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | % Change
Operating revenues | $ | 340,067 |  |  | $ | 78,662 |  |  | 332.3 | %
Direct operating expenses | 284,569 |  |  | 62,200 |  |  | 357.5 |
Depreciation and amortization | 22,438 |  |  | 5,807 |  |  | 286.4 |
Selling, general and administrative expense | 3,322 |  |  | 2,515 |  |  | 32.1 |
Acquisition transaction costs | 60 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Restructuring charges | 29 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Segment operating income | $ | 29,649 |  |  | $ | 8,140 |  |  | 264.2 |
Financial Data and Other Operating Statistics 1: |  |  |  |  |
Direct margin (Non-GAAP)2 | $ | 55,498 |  |  | $ | 16,462 |  |  | 237.1 |
Revenue days 3 | 819 |  |  | 835 |  |  | (1.9) |
Average active rigs 4 | 3 |  |  | 3 |  |  | — |
Number of active rigs at the end of period 5 | 3 |  |  | 3 |  |  | — |
Number of available rigs at the end of period | 7 |  |  | 7 |  |  | — |
Reimbursements of "out-of-pocket" expenses | $ | 57,204 |  |  | $ | 24,430 |  |  | 134.2 |

(1)These operating metrics and financial data, including average active rigs, are provided to allow investors to analyze the various components of segment financial results in terms of activity, utilization and other key results. Management uses these metrics to analyze historical segment financial results and as the key inputs for forecasting and budgeting segment financial results.
(2)Direct margin, which is considered a non-GAAP metric, is defined as operating revenues less direct operating expenses and is included as a supplemental disclosure because we believe it is useful in assessing and understanding our current operational performance, especially in making comparisons over time. See — Non-GAAP Measurements below for a reconciliation of segment operating income (loss) to direct margin.
(3)Defined as the number of contractual days we recognized revenue for during the period.
(4)Active rigs generate revenue for the Company; accordingly, 'average active rigs' represents the average number of rigs generating revenue during the applicable time period. This metric is calculated by dividing revenue days by total days in the applicable period (i.e., 273 days).
(5)Defined as the number of rigs generating revenue at the applicable end date of the time period.
Operating Revenues Operating revenues were $340.1 million and $78.7 million in the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The $261.4 million increase in operating revenues was primarily driven by an additional $258.6 million in revenue generated from expanded operations following the Acquisition.
Direct Operating Expenses Direct operating expenses increased to $284.6 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to $62.2 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $222.0 million in direct operating expense during the nine months ended June 30, 2025.
Depreciation and Amortization Expense Depreciation expense increased to $22.4 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 compared to $5.8 million during the three months ended June 30, 2024. The increase was primarily driven by the completion of the Acquisition, resulting in an additional $17.2 million in depreciation and amortization expense during the nine months ended June 30, 2025.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 51

Table of Contents
Other Operations
Results of our other operations, excluding corporate selling, general and administrative costs, and corporate depreciation, are as follows:

| Nine Months Ended June 30, |  |
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | % Change
Operating revenues | $ | 107,704 |  |  | $ | 53,628 |  |  | 100.8 | %
Direct operating expenses | 123,825 |  |  | 53,412 |  |  | 131.8 |
Depreciation | 3,943 |  |  | 1,224 |  |  | 222.1 |
Research and development | 212 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Selling, general and administrative expense | 5,011 |  |  | 1,065 |  |  | 370.5 |
Acquisition transaction costs | 21 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Asset impairment charges | 44,907 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Restructuring charges | 390 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Operating loss | $ | (70,605) |  |  | $ | (2,073) |  |  | (3,305.9) |

Operating Revenues We continue to use our Captive insurance companies to insure the deductibles for our domestic workers’ compensation, general liability, automobile liability claims programs, and medical stop-loss program and to insure the deductibles from the Company's international casualty and rig property programs. Operating revenues of $107.7 million and $53.6 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, primarily consisted of $50.8 million and $45.7 million, respectively, in intercompany premium revenues recorded by the Captives. These revenues were eliminated upon consolidation. During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, operating revenues also consisted of $48.3 million from Kenera's manufacturing and engineering operations, of which, $12.4 million is related to intercompany revenues that were eliminated upon consolidation.
Direct Operating Expenses Direct operating expenses of $123.8 million and $53.4 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively, primarily consisted of $43.5 million and $10.4 million, respectively, in adjustments to accruals for estimated losses allocated to the Captives, rig and casualty insurance premiums of $31.8 million and $28.5 million, respectively, and medical stop loss expenses of $14.8 million and $11.4 million, respectively. The change to accruals for estimated losses was primarily due to actuarial valuation adjustments by our third-party actuary. During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, direct operating expenses also consisted of $32.8 million from Kenera's manufacturing and engineering operations.
Asset Impairment Charges During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, we recorded a non-cash goodwill impairment charge of $44.9 million associated with our Kenera reporting unit. See Note 6—Goodwill and Intangible Assets for additional details related to the goodwill impairment charges.

Liquidity and Capital Resources |  |  |

Sources of Liquidity
Our sources of available liquidity include existing cash balances on hand, cash flows from operations, and availability under the Amended Credit Facility. Our liquidity requirements include meeting ongoing working capital needs, funding our capital expenditure projects, paying dividends declared, repaying our outstanding indebtedness, and funding the Acquisition. Historically, we have financed operations primarily through internally generated cash flows. During periods when internally generated cash flows are not sufficient to meet liquidity needs, we may utilize cash on hand, borrow from available credit sources, access capital markets or sell our investments. Likewise, if we are generating excess cash flows or have cash balances on hand beyond our near-term needs, we may return cash to shareholders through dividends or share repurchases, or we may invest in highly rated short-term money market and debt securities. These investments can include U.S. Treasury securities, U.S. Agency issued debt securities, highly rated corporate bonds and commercial paper, certificates of deposit and money market funds. However, in some international locations we may make short-term investments that are less conservative, as equivalent highly rated investments are unavailable.
We may seek to access the debt and equity capital markets from time to time to raise additional capital, increase liquidity as necessary, fund our additional purchases, exchange or redeem senior notes, or repay any amounts under the Amended Credit Facility. Our ability to access the debt and equity capital markets depends on a number of factors, including our credit rating, market and industry conditions and market perceptions of our industry, general economic conditions, our revenue backlog and our capital expenditure commitments.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 52

Table of Contents
Cash Flows
Our cash flows fluctuate depending on a number of factors, including, among others, the number of our drilling rigs under contract, the revenue we receive under those contracts, the efficiency with which we operate our drilling rigs, the timing of collections on outstanding accounts receivable, the timing of payments to our vendors for operating costs, and capital expenditures. As our revenues increase, net working capital is typically a use of capital, while conversely, as our revenues decrease, net working capital is typically a source of capital.
Net working capital (defined as current assets less current liabilities) was $680.7 million and $745.1 million as of June 30, 2025 and September 30, 2024, respectively.
As of June 30, 2025, we had cash and cash equivalents of $166.1 million, restricted cash of $61.1 million and short-term investments of $21.3 million. Our cash flows for the nine months ended June 30, 2025, and 2024 are presented below:

| Nine Months Ended June 30,
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024
Net cash provided by (used in): |  |  |
Operating activities | $ | 336,000 |  |  | $ | 515,907 |
Investing activities | (1,872,510) |  |  | (353,998) |
Financing activities | 220,654 |  |  | (196,145) |
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | 14,322 |  |  | — |
Net decrease in cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | $ | (1,301,534) |  |  | $ | (34,236) |

Operating Activities
Cash flows provided by operating activities was $336.0 million and $515.9 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The change in cash provided by operating activities is primarily driven by start-up costs associated with our commencement of our operations in Saudi Arabia and acquisition transaction costs associated with the Acquisition. Net cash outflows related to the change in working capital was $101.9 million and $30.0 million for the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.
Investing Activities
Capital Expenditures Our capital expenditures during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 were $362.2 million compared to $389.1 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2024. The decrease in capital expenditures is driven by the lower equipment overhauls and certain long-term projects including skidding to walking rig conversions.
Net Sales of Short-Term Investments Our net sales of short-term investments during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 were $261.4 million compared to net sales of $3.6 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2024. The increase in activity is primarily driven by $193.3 million of net proceeds received from the liquidation of shares in ADNOC Drilling and our ongoing liquidity management.
Net Sales of Long-Term Investments Our net sales of long-term investments during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 were $29.9 million compared to net purchases of $9.2 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2024. The increase in net sales activity is primarily driven by $27.1 million and $4.9 million of proceeds received from the liquidation of one of our equity security investments and one of our debt security investments, respectively.
Payment for the Acquisition of Business, Net of Cash Received During the nine months ended June 30, 2025 H&P completed the Acquisition by paying approximately $2.0 billion in cash. This included acquiring $196.7 million in cash and cash equivalents, resulting in a net cash payment of $1.8 billion. For additional information regarding the completion of the Acquisition, refer to Note 3—Business Combination.
Sale of Assets Our proceeds from asset sales during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 were $34.9 million compared to proceeds of $35.1 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2024.
Financing Activities
Dividends We paid cash dividends of $0.75 per share during the nine months ended June 30, 2025. Comparatively, during the nine months ended June 30, 2024, we paid dividends of $1.26 per share, comprising of a base cash dividend of $0.75 and a supplemental cash dividend of $0.51. Total dividends paid were $75.5 million and $126.4 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 53

Table of Contents
Debt Issuance Proceeds and Payment On January 16, 2025, we received $400.0 million of proceeds from the Term Loan Credit Agreement. During the nine months ended June 30, 2025, the Company repaid $73.0 million of the outstanding balance on the Term Loan Credit Agreement. For additional information regarding debt issuance and repayment, refer to Note 7—Debt.
Repurchase of Shares The Company has an evergreen authorization from the Board of Directors for the repurchase of up to four million common shares in any calendar year. The repurchases are made using our cash and cash equivalents or other available sources and are held as treasury shares on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. We did not make any share repurchases during the nine months ended June 30, 2025. We repurchased 1.4 million common shares at an aggregate cost of $51.6 million, including excise tax of $0.3 million during the nine months ended June 30, 2024.
Senior Notes Issued in Fiscal Year 2024
On September 17, 2024, we completed a private offering of $1.25 billion aggregate principal amount of senior notes, comprised of the following tranches (collectively, the “Notes”): $350.0 million aggregate principal amount of 4.65 percent senior notes due 2027 issued at a price equal to 99.958 percent of their face value, $350.0 million aggregate principal amount of 4.85 percent senior notes due 2029 issued at a price equal to 99.883 percent of their face value and $550.0 million aggregate principal amount of 5.50 percent senior notes due 2034 issued at a price equal to 99.670 percent of their face value. Interest on the Notes is payable semi-annually on June 1 and December 1 of each year, commencing on June 1, 2025.
On January 16, 2025, H&P completed the Acquisition, and the Company used the net proceeds of the Notes, together with the proceeds of its term loan credit agreement (discussed below) and cash on hand, to finance the purchase price for the Acquisition, to repay or redeem certain of KCA Deutag’s outstanding indebtedness, and to pay related fees and expenses. For additional information regarding the completion of the Acquisition, refer to Note 3—Business Combination.
In connection with the issuance of the Notes, the Company also entered into a registration rights agreement, dated as of September 17, 2024 (the "Registration Rights Agreement"), with the initial purchasers of the Notes named therein. Under the Registration Rights Agreement, the Company agreed, among other things, to use commercially reasonable efforts to file with the SEC, and cause to be declared effective, a registration statement with respect to an offer to exchange each series of the Notes for freely tradable notes (“Registered Notes”) having terms identical in all material respects to each such series of Notes (the “Registered Exchange Offer”). Accordingly, on May 15, 2025, the Company filed a registration statement on Form S-4 with the SEC, which was declared effective on May 28, 2025. On May 28, 2025, the Company launched the Registered Exchange Offer, which expired on July 10, 2025. Substantially all of the Notes were tendered and exchanged for Registered Notes in the Exchange Offer.
The indenture governing the Notes contains certain covenants that, among other things, limit the ability of the Company and its subsidiaries to incur certain liens; engage in sale and lease-back transactions; and consolidate, merge or transfer all or substantially all of the assets of the Company. The indenture governing the Notes also contains customary events of default with respect to the Notes.
Senior Notes Issued in Fiscal Year 2021
On September 29, 2021, we issued $550.0 million aggregate principal amount of the 2.90% senior notes due 2031 ("the 2031 Notes") in an offering to persons reasonably believed to be qualified institutional buyers in the United States pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act as amended (the "Securities Act") and to certain non-U.S. persons in transactions outside the United States pursuant to Regulation S under the Securities Act. Interest on the 2031 Notes is payable semi-annually on March 29 and September 29 of each year, commencing on March 29, 2022.
In June 2022, we settled a registered exchange offer (the “2022 Registered Exchange Offer”) to exchange the 2031 Notes for new, SEC-registered notes that are substantially identical to the terms of the 2031 Notes, except that the offer and issuance of the new notes have been registered under the Securities Act and certain transfer restrictions, registration rights and additional interest provisions relating to the 2031 Notes do not apply to the new notes. All of the 2031 Notes were exchanged in the Registered Exchange Offer.
The indenture governing the 2031 Notes contains certain covenants that, among other things and subject to certain exceptions, limit the ability of the Company and its subsidiaries to incur certain liens; engage in sale and lease-back transactions; and consolidate, merge or transfer all or substantially all of the assets of the Company. The indenture governing the 2031 Notes also contains customary events of default with respect to the 2031 Notes.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 54

Table of Contents
Term Loan Credit Agreement
On August 14, 2024, the Company entered into an unsecured term loan credit agreement (the "Term Loan Credit Agreement"), among the Company, Morgan Stanley Senior Funding, Inc. (“MSSF”) as administrative agent, and the other lenders party thereto. On the Closing Date, the Company drew an aggregate principal amount of $400.0 million, which reduced the commitments under the Company's bridge loan facility (refer to Note 7—Debt for additional information regarding the Bridge Loan Facility) for purposes of financing the Acquisition. The Term Loan Credit Agreement matures at the two-year anniversary of the funding of the term loans unless earlier terminated pursuant to the terms of the Term Loan Credit Agreement. On January 16, 2025, H&P completed the Acquisition, and the Company used the proceeds from the Term Loan Credit Agreement, together with the net proceeds from the Notes, and cash on hand, to finance the purchase price for the Acquisition, to repay or redeem certain of KCA Deutag's outstanding indebtedness, and to pay related fees and expenses. For additional information regarding the completion of the Acquisition, refer to Note 3—Business Combination. During the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, the Company repaid $48.0 million and $73.0 million, respectively, of the outstanding balance on the Term Loan Credit Agreement. As such, the outstanding balance as of June 30, 2025, was $327.0 million. In July 2025, we repaid $47.0 million, decreasing the outstanding balance on the Term Loan Credit Agreement to $280.0 million.
The benchmark rate is the Secured Overnight Financing Rate ("SOFR"). We can elect to borrow at either an adjusted SOFR rate or an adjusted base rate, plus an applicable margin. The adjusted SOFR rate is the forward-looking term rate based on SOFR for the applicable tenor of one, three, or six months, plus 0.10 percent per annum. The adjusted base rate is a fluctuating rate per annum equal to the highest of (i) the administrative agent's prime rate, (ii) the federal funds effective rate plus 0.50 percent, or (iii) the one-month adjusted SOFR rate plus 1.0 percent. We also pay a commitment fee on the unused balance of the facility. Borrowing spreads as well as commitment fees are determined based on the debt rating for senior unsecured debt of the Company, as determined by Moody’s and Standard & Poor’s. The applicable margin for SOFR borrowings and adjusted base rate borrowings ranges from 1.0 percent to 1.625 percent per annum and zero to 0.625 percent per annum, respectively. Commitment fees for both rates range from 0.10 percent to 0.250 percent per annum. Based on the unsecured debt rating of the Company on June 30, 2025, the spread over SOFR was 1.375 percent and commitment fees were 0.175 percent. As of June 30, 2025, the interest rate on the Term Loan was 5.793 percent per annum. The weighted average variable interest rate on all amounts outstanding under the Term Loan was 5.796 percent and 5.731 percent for the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025.
2024 Oman Facility
In connection with the completion of the Acquisition, KCA Deutag Energy LLC (“KCAD Energy”) became a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. On April 25, 2024, KCAD Energy entered into the 2024 Oman Facility, which is fully drawn.
The 2024 Oman Facility provides for term loan borrowings of $45.5 million, which bear interest payable quarterly at a fixed rate of 7.00 percent per annum for the first two years and thereafter, at a rate that is the higher of (x) 5.50 percent and (y) the reference rate specified in the 2024 Oman Facility plus 2.60 percent. On February 9, 2025, we received the final draw down of $1.4 million. During the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, the Company repaid $0.8 million and $1.7 million of the outstanding balance on the facility, respectively. Of the $43.9 million borrowings outstanding at June 30, 2025, a total of $3.4 million is payable within one year. These secured bank loans are wholly denominated in Omani rial. The value of these borrowings in Omani rial is OMR $17.6 million. The commitments under the 2024 Oman Facility mature December 31, 2034.
There is an annual financial covenant in the 2024 Oman Facility that requires KCAD Energy to maintain a debt service coverage ratio of at least 1.20:1.00. The 2024 Oman Facility and related agreements contain additional terms, conditions, restrictions and covenants that we believe are usual and customary in secured debt arrangements for companies of similar size and credit quality.
2023 Oman Facility
In connection with the completion of the Acquisition, KCAD Energy became a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. On June 19, 2023, KCAD Energy entered into the 2023 Oman Facility, which is fully drawn.
The 2023 Oman Facility provides for term loan borrowings of $45.6 million, which bear interest payable quarterly at a fixed rate of 6.25 percent per annum for the first two years and thereafter, at a rate that is the higher of (x) 5.50 percent and (y) the reference rate specified in the 2023 Oman Facility plus 2.79 percent. During the three and nine months ended June 30, 2025, the Company repaid $0.8 million and $1.7 million of the outstanding balance on the facility, respectively. Of the $40.6 million borrowings outstanding at June 30, 2025, a total of $3.4 million is payable within one year. These secured bank loans are wholly denominated in Omani rial. The value of these borrowings in Omani rial is OMR $17.6 million. The commitments under the 2023 Oman Facility mature December 31, 2033.
There is an annual financial covenant in the 2023 Oman Facility that requires KCAD Energy to maintain a debt service coverage ratio of at least 1.20:1.00. The 2023 Oman Facility and related agreements contain additional terms, conditions, restrictions and covenants that we believe are usual and customary in secured debt arrangements for companies of similar size and credit quality.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 55

Table of Contents
Amended Credit Facility
On August 14, 2024, the Company entered into an Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "Amended Credit Facility") with the lenders party thereto (the "Revolving Credit Agreement Lenders"), the issuing lenders party thereto and Wells Fargo, National Association ("Wells Fargo") as administrative agent, swing line lender and issuing lender, which amended and restated the Credit Agreement, dated as of November 13, 2018 (as amended through Amendment No. 2 to the Credit Agreement dated as of March 8, 2022, the “Existing Credit Agreement”), among the Company, the lenders party thereto and Wells Fargo, as administrative agent, swing line lender and issuing lender.
Under the terms of the Amended Credit Facility, the Company may obtain unsecured revolving loans in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed $950.0 million outstanding at any time. $775.0 million of the revolving commitments under the Amended Credit Facility expire on November 12, 2028 and $175.0 million of the revolving commitments mature on November 10, 2027 (the “Stated Maturity Date”), but the Company may request two one-year extensions of the Stated Maturity Date, subject to satisfaction of certain conditions. Commitments under the Amended Credit Facility may be increased by up to $100.0 million, subject to the agreement of the Company and new or existing Revolving Credit Agreement Lenders.
The proceeds of the loans made under the Amended Credit Facility may be used by the Company for (i) working capital and other general corporate purposes, (ii) for the payment of fees and expenses related to the entering into of the Amended Credit Facility and the other credit documents and (iii) for the refinancing of the extensions of credit under the Existing Credit Agreement.
The benchmark rate is the SOFR. We can elect to borrow at either an adjusted SOFR rate or an adjusted base rate, plus an applicable margin. The adjusted SOFR rate is the forward-looking term rate based on SOFR for the applicable tenor of one, three, or six months, plus 0.10 percent per annum. The adjusted base rate is a fluctuating rate per annum equal to the highest of (i) the administrative agent's prime rate, (ii) the federal funds effective rate plus 0.50 percent, or (iii) the one-month adjusted SOFR rate plus 1.0 percent. We also pay a commitment fee on the unused balance of the facility. Borrowing spreads as well as commitment fees are determined based on the debt rating for senior unsecured debt of the Company, as determined by Moody’s and Standard & Poor’s. The applicable margin for SOFR borrowings and adjusted base rate borrowings ranges from 0.875 percent to 1.500 percent per annum and zero to 0.50 percent per annum, respectively. Commitment fees for both rates range from 0.075 percent to 0.200 percent per annum. Based on the unsecured debt rating of the Company on June 30, 2025, the spread over SOFR would have been 1.25 percent had borrowings been outstanding under the Amended Credit Facility and commitment fees would have been 0.15 percent. There is a financial covenant in the Amended Credit Facility that requires us to maintain a total funded debt to total capitalization ratio of less than or equal to 55.0 percent. The Amended Credit Facility contains additional terms, conditions, restrictions and covenants that we believe are usual and customary in unsecured debt arrangements for companies of similar size and credit quality, including a limitation that priority debt (as defined in the credit agreement) may not exceed 17.5 percent of the net worth of the Company. As of June 30, 2025, there were no borrowings or letters of credit outstanding, leaving $950.0 million available to borrow under the Amended Credit Facility.
As of June 30, 2025, we had $400.0 million in uncommitted bilateral credit facilities, for the purpose of obtaining the issuance of international letters of credit, bank guarantees, and performance bonds. Of the $400.0 million, $175.3 million was outstanding as of June 30, 2025. Separately, we had $44.9 million in standby letters of credit and bank guarantees outstanding. In total, we had $220.2 million outstanding as of June 30, 2025.
The applicable agreements for all unsecured debt contain additional terms, conditions and restrictions that we believe are usual and customary in unsecured debt arrangements for companies that are similar in size and credit quality. At June 30, 2025, we were in compliance with all debt covenants.
Future Cash Requirements
Our operating cash requirements, scheduled debt repayments, interest payments, any declared dividends, and estimated capital expenditures for fiscal year 2025 are expected to be funded through current cash and cash to be provided from operating activities. However, there can be no assurance that we will continue to generate cash flows at current levels. If needed, we may decide to obtain additional funding from our $950.0 million Amended Credit Facility. Our indebtedness under our unsecured senior notes totaled $1.8 billion at June 30, 2025 and comprised of the following maturities: $350.0 million due December 2027, $350.0 million due December 2029, $550.0 million due September 2031, and $550.0 million due December 2034. Our indebtedness under our unsecured term loan credit agreement totaled $327.0 million at June 30, 2025 and matures in January 2027. Our indebtedness under our secured term loan credit agreements totaled $84.6 million at June 30, 2025, of which $6.9 million is due within one year, and the remaining balance is required to be paid on a quarterly basis through the respective maturity dates of December 2033 and December 2034. This debt is allocated specifically to finance the ongoing rig construction activities in Oman.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 56

Table of Contents
As of June 30, 2025, we had a $614.6 million deferred tax liability on our Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, primarily related to temporary differences between the financial and income tax basis of property, plant and equipment. Our capital expenditures over the last several years have been subject to accelerated depreciation methods (including bonus depreciation) available under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, enabling us to defer a portion of cash tax payments to future years. Future levels of capital expenditures and results of operations will determine the timing and amount of future cash tax payments. We expect to be able to meet any such obligations utilizing cash and investments on hand, as well as cash generated from ongoing operations. As of June 30, 2025, we have recorded unrecognized tax benefits and related interest and penalties of approximately $24.5 million.

Material Commitments

Material commitments as reported in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K have not changed significantly as of June 30, 2025, other than those disclosed in Note 3—Business Combination, Note 5—Leases, Note 7—Debt, and Note 14—Commitments and Contingencies to the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our accounting policies and estimates that are critical or the most important to understand our financial condition and results of operations, and that require management to make the most difficult judgments, are described in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K. Based on management's evaluation, except as discussed below there have been no material changes in these critical accounting policies and estimates.
Fair Value Estimates in Business Combination Accounting
In addition to the critical accounting policies and estimates previously disclosed, due to the Acquisition, we also consider estimates used in applying the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with ASC Topic 805, Business Combinations, to be part of our critical accounting policies and estimates due to the high degree of judgment and complexity in its application. The acquisition method of accounting involves the allocation of the purchase price to the estimated fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. This allocation process involves the use of estimates and assumptions made in connection with estimating the fair value of assets acquired and liabilities assumed including cash flows expected to be derived from the use of the asset, the timing of such cash flows, the remaining useful life of assets, estimated asset replacement costs, and applicable discount rates. Acquisition accounting allows for up to one year to obtain the information necessary to finalize the fair value of all assets acquired and liabilities assumed at January 16, 2025. Refer to Note 3—Business Combination to the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information about accounting for the Acquisition.
Impairment of Long-lived Assets, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets
Management assesses the potential impairment of our long‑lived assets and finite-lived intangibles whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. Changes that could prompt such an assessment may include equipment obsolescence, changes in the market demand, periods of relatively low rig utilization, declining revenue per day, declining cash margin per day, completion of specific contracts, change in technology and/or overall changes in general market conditions. If a review of the long‑lived assets and finite-lived intangibles indicates that the carrying value of certain of these assets or asset groups is more than the estimated undiscounted future cash flows, an impairment charge is made, as required, to adjust the carrying value to the estimated fair value. Cash flows are estimated by management considering factors such as prospective market demand, recent changes in rig technology and its effect on each rig’s marketability, any cash investment required to make a rig marketable, suitability of rig size and makeup to existing platforms, and competitive dynamics including utilization. The fair value of drilling rigs is determined based upon either an income approach using estimated discounted future cash flows, a market approach considering factors such as recent market sales of rigs of other companies and our own sales of rigs, appraisals and other factors, a cost approach utilizing new reproduction costs adjusted for the asset age and condition, and/or a combination of multiple approaches. The use of different assumptions could increase or decrease the estimated fair value of assets and could therefore affect any impairment measurement.
We review goodwill for impairment annually in the fourth fiscal quarter or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate it is more likely than not that the carrying amount of the reporting unit holding such goodwill may exceed its fair value. We initially assess goodwill for impairment based on qualitative factors to determine whether the existence of events or circumstances leads to a determination that it is more likely than not that the fair value of one of our reporting units is greater than its carrying amount. If further testing is necessary or a quantitative test is elected, we quantitatively compare the fair value of a reporting unit with its carrying amount, including goodwill. If the carrying amount exceeds the fair value, an impairment charge will be recognized in an amount equal to the excess; however, the loss recognized would not exceed the total amount of goodwill allocated to that reporting unit.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 57

Table of Contents
During the third fiscal quarter of 2025, due primarily to the sustained decline in our share price and market capitalization, we identified indicators of potential impairment of goodwill and performed an interim impairment test. We estimated the fair value of each reporting unit using a market approach, incorporating significant unobservable inputs, or Level 3 inputs, as defined by the fair value hierarchy. We employed a combination of the guideline public company method and the guideline transactions method, leveraging company comparisons and analyst reports from the energy industry, which supported a range of fair values derived from annualized earnings before interest, income taxes, depreciation and amortization ("EBITDA") multiples between 2.5x and 5.5x for guideline public companies and between 3.9x and 9.8x for guideline transactions. We then derived an estimated fair value of each reporting unit based on an EBITDA multiple at or below the peer-median trading multiple.
Based on our interim goodwill impairment test as of June 30, 2025, we concluded that the International Solutions and Kenera reporting units' carrying value exceeded their respective estimated fair value. As a result, we recorded a non-cash goodwill impairment charge of $128.4 million and $44.9 million, respectively, during the three months ended June 30, 2025, which represented a full impairment of the goodwill allocated to these reporting units. The estimated fair values of our H&P Technologies and Offshore Solutions reporting units as of June 30, 2025 exceeded their respective carrying values by approximately 75.8 percent and 20.3 percent, respectively. These estimates reflect management’s best judgments as of June 30, 2025; however, changes in key assumptions or market conditions could yield materially different outcomes. We will continue to monitor events and circumstances that may affect fair values.
Due to the goodwill impairment described above, we also considered whether there was an indicator of impairment of our long-lived assets (including our finite-lived intangible assets) as of June 30, 2025. For the period ended June 30, 2025, we evaluated the suspension of land rigs in Saudi Arabia and the finite-lived intangible assets of our Saudi Arabia and Kenera operations for potential indicators of impairment and determined that further impairment analysis was unnecessary. These determinations are based on conditions as of June 30, 2025; should circumstances change, our conclusions could materially differ.
As of June 30, 2025, total goodwill was $166.6 million and property, plant and equipment, net was $4.4 billion. We will continue to monitor market and operational conditions and perform further impairment testing if triggering events arise.

Recently Issued Accounting Standards

See Note 2—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies, Related Risks and Uncertainties to the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for new accounting standards not yet adopted.

Non-GAAP Measurements

Direct Margin
Direct margin is considered a non-GAAP metric. We define "Direct margin" as operating revenues less direct operating expenses. Direct margin is included as a supplemental disclosure because we believe it is useful in assessing and understanding our current operational performance, especially in making comparisons over time. Direct margin is not a substitute for financial measures prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP and should therefore be considered only as supplemental to such U.S. GAAP financial measures.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 58

Table of Contents
The following table reconciles direct margin to segment operating income (loss), which we believe is the financial measure calculated and presented in accordance with U.S. GAAP that is most directly comparable to direct margin.

| Three Months Ended |  | Nine Months Ended
| June 30, |  | June 30, |  | June 30, |  | June 30,
(in thousands) | 2025 |  | 2024 |  | 2025 |  | 2024
NORTH AMERICA SOLUTIONS |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Segment operating income | $ | 157,649 |  |  | $ | 163,407 |  |  | $ | 461,803 |  |  | $ | 455,030 |
Add back: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Depreciation and amortization | 88,078 |  |  | 89,207 |  |  | 263,565 |  |  | 273,799 |
Research and development | 7,617 |  |  | 10,623 |  |  | 26,560 |  |  | 32,318 |
Selling, general and administrative expense | 10,972 |  |  | 14,239 |  |  | 42,266 |  |  | 43,812 |
Acquisition transaction costs | 7 |  |  | — |  |  | 41 |  |  | — |
Asset impairment charges | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1,507 |  |  | — |
Restructuring charges | 1,849 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,849 |  |  | — |
Direct margin (Non-GAAP) | $ | 266,172 |  |  | $ | 277,476 |  |  | $ | 797,591 |  |  | $ | 804,959 |
INTERNATIONAL SOLUTIONS |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Segment operating income (loss) | $ | (166,513) |  |  | $ | (2,748) |  |  | $ | (215,980) |  |  | $ | 8,606 |
Add back: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Depreciation and amortization | 66,734 |  |  | 2,797 |  |  | 128,715 |  |  | 7,549 |
Selling, general and administrative expense | 5,014 |  |  | 2,481 |  |  | 12,268 |  |  | 7,334 |
Acquisition transaction costs | 141 |  |  | — |  |  | 351 |  |  | — |
Asset impairment charges | 128,352 |  |  | — |  |  | 128,352 |  |  | — |
Restructuring charges | 380 |  |  | — |  |  | 380 |  |  | — |
Direct margin (Non-GAAP) | $ | 34,108 |  |  | $ | 2,530 |  |  | $ | 54,086 |  |  | $ | 23,489 |
OFFSHORE SOLUTIONS |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Segment operating income | $ | 8,769 |  |  | $ | 5,010 |  |  | $ | 29,649 |  |  | $ | 8,140 |
Add back: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Depreciation and amortization | 12,681 |  |  | 1,798 |  |  | 22,438 |  |  | 5,807 |
Selling, general and administrative expense | 1,294 |  |  | 799 |  |  | 3,322 |  |  | 2,515 |
Acquisition transaction costs | — |  |  | — |  |  | 60 |  |  | — |
Restructuring charges | 29 |  |  | — |  |  | 29 |  |  | — |
Direct margin (Non-GAAP) | $ | 22,773 |  |  | $ | 7,607 |  |  | $ | 55,498 |  |  | $ | 16,462 |

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

For a description of our market risks, see the following:
•Note 2—Summary of Significant Accounting Policies, Related Risks and Uncertainties to the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements contained in Item 1 of Part I hereof with regard to foreign currency exchange rate risk which is incorporated herein by reference;
•Note 7—Debt to the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements contained in Item 1 of Part I hereof with regard to interest rate risk which is incorporated herein by reference; and
•Note 12—Fair Value Measurement of Financial Instruments to the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements contained in Item 1 of Part I hereof with regard to equity price risk which is incorporated herein by reference;
•“Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk” in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC on November 13, 2024;
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 59

Table of Contents

ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
As of the end of the period covered by this report, an evaluation was performed with the participation of our management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures. Based on that evaluation, our management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of June 30, 2025 at ensuring that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC’s rules and forms and accumulated and communicated to our management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.
Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting
There have been no material changes in our internal control over financial reporting that have occurred during the most recent fiscal quarter that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

See Note 14—Commitments and Contingencies to the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for information regarding our legal proceedings.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

There have been no material changes in the risk factors previously disclosed in Part I, Item 1A— “Risk Factors” in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION

None.
Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 60

Table of Contents

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

The following documents are included as exhibits to this Form 10-Q. Those exhibits below that are incorporated herein by reference are indicated as such by the information supplied in the parenthetical thereafter. If no parenthetical appears after an exhibit, the exhibit is filed or furnished herewith.

Exhibit Number | Description
3.1 | Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Helmerich & Payne, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company’s Form 8‑K filed on March 14, 2012, SEC File No. 001‑04221).
3.2 | Amended and Restated By‑L aws of Helmerich & Payne, Inc. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company's Form 8-K filed on September 12, 2024, SEC File No. 001-04221).
31.1 | Certification of Chief Executive Officer, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2 | Certification of Chief Financial Officer, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32 | Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101 | Financial statements from the quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Helmerich & Payne, Inc. for the quarter ended June 30, 2025, filed on August 8, 2025, formatted in Inline Extensive Business Reporting Language (XBRL): (i) the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, (ii) the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations, (iii) the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income, (iv) the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Shareholders’ Equity, (v) the Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows and (vi) the Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
104 | Cover Page Interactive Date File (formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101).

Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 61

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

|  | HELMERICH & PAYNE, INC.
|  | (Registrant)
Date: | August 8, 2025 | By: | /S/ JOHN W. LINDSAY
|  |  | John W. Lindsay Director, President and Chief Executive Officer
Date: | August 8, 2025 | By: | /S/ J. KEVIN VANN
|  |  | J. Kevin Vann Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

Q3 FY25 FORM 10-Q | 62